Aleksandra Trnic Romarheim

Norwegian University of Life Sciences • Universitetet for miljø- og biovitenskap Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences Philosophiae Doctor (PhD) Thesis 2012:11

Philosophiae Doctor (PhD) Thesis 2012:11



DISENTANGLING THE EFFECT OF PHYSICAL AND CHEMICAL FACTORS ON PHYTOPLANKTON DYNAMICS IN A HIGHLY EUTROPHIC AND TURBID LAKE

Fysiske og kjemiske faktorer som påvirker dynamikken av planteplankton i en svært eutrof og turbid innsjø

Aleksandra Trnic Romarheim



Norwegian University of Life Sciences NO–1432 Ås, Norway Phone +47 64 96 50 00 www.umb.no, e-mail: postmottak@umb.no

PhD supervisors

Gunnhild Riise Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences Norwegian University of Life Sciences PO Box 5003 N-1432 Ås, Norway

Tom Andersen Department of Biology University of Oslo, PO Box 1066 Blindern N-0316 Oslo, Norway

Thomas Rohrlack Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences Norwegian University of Life Sciences PO Box 5003 N-1432 Ås, Norway

Tore Krogstad Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences Norwegian University of Life Sciences PO Box 5003 N-1432 Ås, Norway

PhD evaluation committee

Stina Drakare Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences Department of Aquatic Sciences and Assessment PO Box 7050, Lennart Hjelms väg 9 SE-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden

Synne Kleiven Telemark University College Department of Environmental Studies Gullbringveien 36 N-3800 Bø, Norway

Hans-Christian Teien Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences Norwegian University of Life Sciences PO Box 5003 N-1432 Ås, Norway Norwegian Institute for Water Research Gaustadalléen 21 N-0349 Oslo, Norway

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my supervisors Gunnhild Riise, Tom Andersen and Thomas Rohrlack, who guided and supported me through these years. Gunnhild, thanks for your positive attitude, valuable comments and for introducing me to many limnologists. Thanks Tom for your vast reserve of patience, sharing of knowledge, and sharing your office on Tuesdays which gave me the opportunity to meet and share ideas with other PhD students from Blindern. Thomas, thanks for all scientific discussions, helpful advices and all encouragement.

I also wish to thank Tore Krogstad, Inggard Blakar and Olav Grøterud for useful discussions on the lake eutrophication problem and personal support.

Thanks to all my co-authors for the excellent collaboration. It was an honour for me to learn from Pål Brettum, and I am grateful for all your help with phytoplankton analyses for this project.

Special thanks go to Johnny Kristiansen for excellent assistance during field work and extensive help in the lab. Many good memories and funny situations will be remembered from the field work on Lake Årungen.

I am grateful to Ståle Haaland and Koji Tominaga who shared ideas, challenges and PhD frustration with me. Thanks to my next-door office neighbour, Nils-Otto Kitterød, for all good words and encouragement.

It is a pleasure to thank all "IPM-ere" for their support in numerous ways to make my working time at the Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences (IPM) nice and pleasant. Thank you for let me be a part of your society.

This thesis would never have been completed without the encouragement and devotion of my family in Kikinda and Romarheim, and friends here in Norway, in Serbia, and all friends scattered around the world.

Finally, words alone cannot express my gratefulness to him who is all in one: a colleague and a friend, the greatest critic, and my dear husband, Odd Helge. He and our two fantastic boys, Nikola and Filip, have constantly managed to convince me that there are also other things in life than doctoral studies only. They saved the project!

Abstract

The fact that nutrients limit primary production in aquatic ecosystems is widely accepted, and phosphorus is demonstrated as the main limiting nutrient in freshwaters. Strict control of phosphorus supply has therefore become the primary goal in the management of eutrophic freshwaters, regardless of differences in catchment properties, lake morphometry and hydrology, and lake physical characteristics. Various abiotic and biotic factors may, however, impact the primary production of phytoplankton and blooms of potentially toxic cyanobacteria. The majority of these factors vary both seasonally and annually, especially in highly dynamic lakes that respond rapidly to changing weather conditions.

This thesis consists of three different approaches in limnology: (1) a lake survey, (2) an *in situ* experiment with the lakes natural phytoplankton community, and addition of either phosphorus, both phosphorus and nitrogen, or no nutrients, and (3) a dynamic model to better understand the effects of physical and chemical factors on the phytoplankton dynamics in eutrophic lakes.

Phosphorus was the limiting nutrient for phytoplankton growth as long as the light conditions in the lake were satisfactory. Nitrogen addition had minor effect on phytoplankton growth. The concentration of phosphorus, however, did not affect the biomass of cyanobacteria. Neither nitrogen nor the nitrogen to phosphorus ratio could explain dominance of the nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* and *Anabaena planctonica*.

Light significantly influenced phytoplankton growth during the whole growing season. Cyanobacteria development was supported by warm water, shallow euphotic depth and low water turbulence rather than by nutrients. Inter-annual variation in weather highly influenced thermal, mixing and light regimes, which further determined nutrients and phytoplankton dynamics in the lake. Risk of cyanobacteria blooms seem to be especially high if increased fluxes of suspended matter and phosphorus during mild and wet winters are followed by warm summers, increased water temperatures and stable thermal stratification. More frequent mild winters, as predicted by climate scenarios for Scandinavia, increase the risk of cyanobacteria blooms in eutrophic and turbid lakes.

Sammendrag (in Norwegian)

Det er allment akseptert at næringsstoffer begrenser primærproduksjonen i akvatiske økosystemer, og fosfor er hovedsaklig det begrensende næringsstoffet i ferskvann. Streng kontroll av fosfor har derfor blitt det primære målet i forvaltningen av eutrofe ferskvann, uavhengig av egenskapene til nedslagsfeltet og morfometriske, hydrologiske og fysiske egenskaper ved innsjøen. Flere abiotiske og biotiske faktorer kan imidlertid virke inn på primærproduksjonen av planteplankton og oppblomstring av potensielt giftige cyanobakterier. Flertallet av disse faktorene endres både sesongmessig og årlig, spesielt i svært dynamiske innsjøer som responderer raskt på skiftende værforhold.

Denne oppgaven består av tre ulike tilnærminger innen limnology: (1) en innsjøundersøkelse, (2) et *in situ* eksperiment med innsjøens naturlige planteplanktonsamfunn og tilsetting av enten fosfor, både fosfor og nitrogen eller ingen næringsstoffer, og (3) en dynamisk modell for å bedre forstå effekten av fysiske og kjemiske faktorer på planteplanktondynamikken i eutrofe innsjøer.

Fosfor var det begrensende næringsstoffet for vekst av planteplankton så lenge lysforholdene i innsjøen var tilfredsstillende. Tilsetting av nitrogen hadde ubetydelig effekt på tilvekst av planteplankton. Konsentrasjonen av fosfor påvirket derimot ikke biomassen av cyanobakterier. Hverken nitrogen eller forholdet mellom nitrogen og fosfor kunne forklare dominansen av de nitrogenfikserende cyanobakteriene *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* og *Anabaena planctonica*.

Lys påvirket signifikant tilveksten av planteplankton gjennom hele vekstsesongen. Utviklingen av cyanobakterier ble fremmet av varmt vann, grunt eufotiske dyp og lav turbulens, snarere enn av næringsstoffer. Årlige variasjoner i værforhold påvirket i høy grad varme-, sirkulasjons- og lysregimet, noe som videre påvirker dynamikken til næringsstoffer og fytoplankton i innsjøen. Faren for oppblomstring av cyanobakterier synes å være spesielt stor dersom økt avrenning av suspendert stoff og fosfor under milde og våte vintre etterfølges av varme somre, økte vanntemperaturer og stabil termisk sjiktdannelse. Høyere frekvens av milde vintre som indikert i klimascenarier for Skandinavia økter risikoen for oppblomstring av cyanobakterier.

Table of contents

Acknowledgments					
Abstract	2				
Sammendrag (in Norwegian)					
List of papers	5				
1. Introduction	6				
2. Background					
2.1. Nutrient limitation of freshwater phytoplankton	8				
2.2. Phytoplankton and lake physical conditions	9				
2.3. Cyanobacteria in freshwaters	10				
2.4. Lake Årungen	11				
3. Objectives of the thesis	14				
4. Methods	15				
4.1. Lake data and analyses	15				
4.2. Bioassay study	16				
4.3. Model experiment					
5. Main results and discussion	19				
5.1. Nutrient limitation	19				
5.2. External loading					
5.3. Lake thermal and mixing regime					
5.4. Light					
6. Conclusions and future perspective	28				
7. References					
Paper I	39				
Paper II					
Paper III					

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

Paper I

Romarheim AT, Andersen T, Brettum P, Haande S, Riise G and Rohrlack T. Environmental factors affecting cyanobacteria dynamics in a Norwegian eutrophic and turbid lake. *Submitted to Limnologica*.

Paper II

Romarheim AT, Riise G, Brettum P, Færøvig PJ and Andersen T. The importance of light and macronutrients for phytoplankton growth in a northern temperate lake – an *in situ* bioassay study. *Submitted to J Plankton Res*.

Paper III

Romarheim AT, Tominaga K, Riise G and Andersen T. Modelling the responses of a cold temperate lake to changes in external forcing. *Submitted to Hydrobiologia*.

1. Introduction

Water accounts for more than 71% of our planet. However, only 0.009% of this is freshwater in lakes and rivers, which is essential for the maintenance and survival of life (Wetzel, 2001). Increased human population and technology growth, and enhanced water consumption and utilization have resulted in rapid degradation of water quality. A wide range of chemicals contaminants, pathogens and physical changes lead to water pollution. High supply of nutrients promotes high primary production and reduced water quality. The need for action to protect aquatic ecosystems has been recognized, and has among others resulted in the Water Framework Directive (WFD) for integrated water policy in Europe (European Union, 2000). The main objectives of the WFD are to protect all European surface and ground waters and to improve the quality of polluted waters by 2015.

High primary production in lakes is mainly caused by increased phytoplankton growth. Most phytoplankton are low motile eukaryotic algae and prokaryotic bacteria which perform photosynthesis (Wetzel, 2001). Water temperature, and availability of nutrients and light determine their growth, while other factors such as grazing by zooplankton and sedimentation may affect their total biomass (Fisher et al., 1995). Phytoplankton is the base of all aquatic food chains, and important producers of organic matter and oxygen on the Earth (Graham et al., 2009). Development of large phytoplankton biomasses in aquatic ecosystems, however, may cause problems related to water colour and transparency, decrease water aesthetic value and utility, and cause fish mortality as dissolved oxygen is depleted due to decomposition of dead phytoplankton. In addition, cyanobacteria which may form toxic blooms hazardous to wildlife and humans, are often the dominant phytoplankton in eutrophic waters.

The link between phosphorus supply and phytoplankton biomass in lakes was found by the Swiss limnologist R. A. Vollenweider in the 1960s (Schindler, 2006). Increased water productivity due to high nutrients supply caused by human activities is termed "cultural eutrophication" (Edmondson, 1991), and it has become one of today's largest water pollution problems. Phosphorus input control has been the main issue in water management and eutrophication studies of freshwaters since it was demonstrated to limit phytoplankton growth in a whole lake manipulation experiment (Schindler and Fee, 1974). Controlled phosphorus supply has reduced phytoplankton biomass and enhanced water transparency in many lakes (Jeppesen et al., 2005), but some lakes have not responded to reduced nutrient loading and continue to suffer from high phytoplankton biomass (Jeppesen et al., 2007).

The productivity in lakes is determined by a variety of factors and complexes (Figure 1), e.g. climate affects lake physical conditions (Straile et al., 2003a; Blenckner et al., 2007; Whitehead et al., 2009), which are important in controlling the phytoplankton dynamics (Reynolds, 1994; Padisak et al., 2010; Zohary et al., 2010). More knowledge on the effect of various factors and their interaction is therefore required to reduce eutrophication in the future (Schindler, 2006). The use of dynamic models in limnology may increase the understanding of lake responses, and predict development in water ecosystems for different climatic scenarios (Mooij et al., 2010).



Figure 1. Hierarchical scheme of factors and complexes determining lake productivity (Vollenweider and Kerekes, 1980).

2. Background

2.1. Nutrient limitation of freshwater phytoplankton

Both phytoplankton and ambient water have a ratio among carbon, nitrogen and phosphorus of approximately 106C:16N:1P by atoms or 41:7.2:1 by weight (Redfield, 1958). Phosphorus requirements for phytoplankton is thus low compare to other macronutrients, but phosphorus appears frequently to limit phytoplankton growth in freshwaters as it often binds to metal cations and form insoluble complexes in soil and lake sediments (Wetzel, 2001; Graham et al., 2009). The importance of phosphorus for phytoplankton primary production has been confirmed in many lake studies (Schindler and Fee, 1974; Hecky and Kilham, 1988; Jeppesen et al., 2005; Håkanson et al., 2007). However, dual limitation of phytoplankton growth by both phosphorus and nitrogen in lakes has also been found in several studies (Morris and Lewis, 1988; Camacho et al., 2003; Dzialowski et al., 2005) and addressed in several reviews (Elser et al., 1990; Lewis and Wurtsbaugh, 2008; Sterner, 2008). It has therefore been suggested that the input of both phosphorus and nitrogen to freshwaters should be controlled (Conley et al., 2009).

Several methods are used to determine the limiting nutrient for phytoplankton growth (Hecky and Kilham, 1988; Elser et al., 1990; Fisher et al., 1995; Beardall et al., 2001), and some of these are listed in Table 1. Experiments with manipulation of a whole ecosystem are most reliable, but they are rarely applied due to high expenses and intensive labour effort (Fisher et al., 1995). Nutrient concentrations, their ratios and bioassay studies are more easily applicable methods and therefore widely applied in limnological studies to determine the nutrient limiting phytoplankton growth.

Table	1.	Methods	to	study	nutrient	deficiency	in	eutrophic	aquatic	ecosystems	(from
Fisher	et a	ul., 1995).									

Nutrient concentration	Activity of the alkaline phosphatase
Molar DIN:SRP ratio	NH_4 -enhanced, dark $^{14}CO_2$ uptake
Molar TN:TP ratio	Carotenoids to chlorophyll a ratio
Particulate C:N:P ratio	PO ₄ turnover time
Nutrient addition bioassays	Ecosystem level

Phytoplankton utilize nutrients in dissolved form, and nutrient concentrations below the requirement for phytoplankton may limit phytoplankton growth. High concentration of one nutrient relative to others eliminates this nutrient as the limiting (Fisher et al., 1995). Although the ratio between dissolved nutrient has been found to be a better indicator of phytoplankton growth limitation (Morris and Lewis, 1988; Wagner and Adrian, 2009; Wood et al., 2010), the ratio between total nitrogen and total phosphorus (TN:TP) is commonly used ratio to determine the limiting nutrient in lakes. The Redfield ratio proposes phosphorus limitation when the nitrogen to phosphorus (N:P) ratio exceeds 7 in the water. A wide range of TN:TP ratios, however, have been found as a boundary for the transition from limitation by one nutrient to limitation by another (Dillon and Rigler, 1974; Smith, 1982; Downing and McCauley, 1992; Dzialowski et al., 2005).

Bioassays with nutrient addition are spatially and temporally limited experiments with selected organisms or the whole natural phytoplankton community in combination with e.g. selected nutrient levels, light conditions and temperatures. The experiments may be conducted under controlled conditions in laboratory or *in situ*. Phytoplankton growth rate is usually used as response parameter. Bioassays are important diagnostic tool in determining the nutrient limitation (Elser et al., 1990; Lewis and Wurtsbaugh, 2008), although experiments with enclosures have shortcomings due to growth of organisms on the wall of the bottles, alteration of the natural food web and exclusion from sediment nutrient fluxes (Rudek et al., 1991; Fisher et al., 1995; Schindler, 1998). However, an incubation time between 2 and 5 days of small to intermediate size enclosures ensure low bottle effect and low number of cell divisions, but it is sufficiently long to avoid an early response to the nutrient addition (Lewis and Wurtsbaugh, 2008).

2.2. Phytoplankton and lake physical conditions

High inter-annual variation in phytoplankton dynamics within a lake and among lakes of the same trophic state indicates that other factors than nutrients are also important in regulating phytoplankton dynamics. The lake thermal and mixing regime, and light conditions may have an important role in shaping the phytoplankton community and controlling their total biomasses (Berger et al., 2007; Padisak et al., 2010; Zohary et al., 2010). As the lake physical properties are climate dependent, variable weather

conditions and global climate changes may affect the lake physical environment, and consequently the chemical and biological lake responses (Straile, 2003b; George et al., 2007). Warmer climate increases water temperature, promote stable stratification in temperate lakes (Straile et al., 2003a), influence ice-lake dynamics (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2011), lead to earlier and higher phytoplankton production (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002; Wiedner et al., 2007; Huber et al., 2008), and shift the phytoplankton community towards dominance of species adapted to warmer water (Domis et al., 2007).

Light conditions vary among lakes and within a lake due to different solar radiation, light attenuation, and changes in water mixing (Dokulil, 1994; Diehl, 2002). In the northern chemosphere, the global radiation is highest during the summer months (June to September), but decreases from June since the daily light duration is reduced. Many other factors also interfere with light available to phytoplankton in the water. Dissolved matter increase water colour and suspended matter of organic or inorganic origin increase the light attenuation, both thereby decreasing the light available for phytoplankton (Wetzel, 2001). Dokulil (1994) found that light affect phytoplankton dynamics in turbid lakes as the non-algal light attenuation influence the light regime and phytoplankton uptake of available nutrients which prevents potentially high production in the lake.

2.3. Cyanobacteria in freshwaters

The key sign of eutrophication are blooms of cyanobacteria which may produce toxins hazardous to wildlife and humans (Conley et al., 2009). Cyanobacteria are prokaryotic organisms able to perform photosynthesis. In addition to chlorophylls, they contain phycobiliproteins which enable them to utilize light of a wider spectrum than other phytoplankton, and may colour them blue-green or red which is why they are often referred to as blue-green algae. They are generally slow growing organisms and strong competitors for light (Mur et al., 1999). High concentrations of phosphorus, low N:P ratio, warm water, stabile stratification, and low turbulence are some of factors presumed to favour development of cyanobacteria in lakes (Mur et al., 1999). Additionally, some physiological and ecological cyanobacteria adaptations, such as phosphorus uptake above their requirements, positive buoyancy, formation of large and mucus colonies, and toxin production may enable their dominance over other phytoplankton. A low TN:TP ratio is often used to explain the dominance of

cyanobacteria, particularly of nitrogen fixing species since low TN:TP ratio favours their development in lakes (Schindler, 1977). Many studies, however, did not find a relationship between the TN:TP ratio and cyanobacteria concentrations (Håkanson et al., 2007; Kosten et al., 2009), and Tilman et al. (1986) found that cyanobacteria developed regardless of TN:TP ratios if only the water temperature were high enough.

2.4. Lake Årungen

Lake Årungen is a lowland Norwegian lake located in an agricultural region approximately 25 km south of the capital Oslo (59°41'18"N, 10°44'38"E; Figure 2). The lake is a relatively shallow (mean depth 8 m), and dimictic lake, and thermally stratified during the summer. Six streams supply the lake with water, and the lake outputs through one stream to the Oslofjord. The lake surface is 1.2 km² and has a catchment area of 51 km² which is mostly used for agricultural purposes. The lake is 3 km long and highly exposed to wind and erosion of nutrient rich soils.



Figure 2. Lake Årungen (Photo: Lasse Tur).

The geological bedrock of the catchment is dominated by gneiss and granite covered by deposits of mainly marine clay and till. There is no paleological data on the lake natural trophic state, but geological studies suggest that the natural phosphorus concentration of lakes in this area is 7-8 μ g L⁻¹ (Borch et al., 2007). The lake is therefore considered as naturally mesotrophic.

Increased human population, high discharges of untreated sewage, and increased land use for agriculture and livestock after the 1950s significantly increased the input of phosphorus to the lake (Skogheim and Erlandsen, 1984). Eutrophication became a serious problem during the 1960s as the phosphorus concentration exceeded 400 μ g L⁻¹ (Løvstad and Krogstad, 1993) and blooms of algae developed in the lake. Measures to reduce the nutrient loading to the lake began in the late 1970s, nearly 20 years after the problem with eutrophication of the lake was recognized. The period from the 1980s should therefore be considered as a period of lake recovery. Improved sewage treatment from the nearby university (Norwegian University of Life Sciences) and a former potato and vegetables processing industry was establish during the 1970s. Improved agricultural practices and strategies to reduce phosphorus transport by soil erosion were implemented during the 1990s and four artificial wetlands were constructed in the catchment from 1997 to 2001. Removal of large size pikes to initiate a trophic cascade leading to higher zooplankton pressure on the phytoplankton was done twice, in 1990 and in the period from 2004 to 2006. Further upgrading of sewage treatment from municipal wastewater and single households started in 2002 and should be completed by 2012 (Borch et al., 2007). The lake is one of the Norwegian reference lakes for the WFD which means that it should achieve a good ecological status by 2015. Additionally, the lake hosts the national rowing stadium and it is an important sports and recreation area. The lake eutrophication problem therefore receives much public attention.

Sporadic analyses of water quality, lack of systematic monitoring data, differences in water sampling methodology and analyses, as well as the location and depth of sampled water makes it difficult to evaluate the importance of the individual abatement measures. However, the long term trend of nutrient concentrations and phytoplankton can be determined. The lake has been characterised by extremely high nutrient concentrations and high phytoplankton biomasses, particularly of the cyanobacteria *Planktothrix* spp. until the 1980s. The highest reduction in total phosphorus and chlorophyll *a* concentrations took place in the mid 1980s. In the mid

1990s, decreased total phytoplankton biomass and reduced cyanobacteria biomasses indicated partial recovery of the lake, probably as a result of reduced phosphorus loading from agricultural areas and improved waste water treatment (Løvstad and Krogstad, 1993). The improved water quality was unfortunately only temporary as high biomasses of nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria of the genera *Anabaena* and *Aphanizomenon* occurred in the late 1990s. More frequent lake monitoring data during the last years indicate a high inter-annul variation in phytoplankton biomass (Borch et al., 2007). Cyanobacterial toxin production was reported for the first time in 1992 (Løvstad and Krogstad, 1993), but the toxicity was rarely assessed in the following years as the microcystin concentrations were low. The problem of cyanotoxins in the lake regained attention in 2007 when the Norwegian Institute for Water Research measured microcystin concentrations proposed by the World Health Organisation (WHO) for recreation waters (Kuiper-Goodman et al., 1999).

3. Objectives of the thesis

The aim of this thesis was to increase our understanding of phytoplankton ecology and to disentangle the complex array of factors that limit or promote phytoplankton growth. The study consists of a lake survey in Lake Årungen (**Paper I**), an *in situ* bioassay study (**Paper II**), and a model approach with data from the lake and its catchment (**Paper III**). The objectives of the study were:

- To find the relationship between cyanobacteria and environmental factors (Paper I).
- To quantify cyanobacterial toxins in the lake, and to identify their producers (Paper I).
- To determine the nutrient that limit phytoplankton growth (Paper II).
- To determine the most important factor controlling phytoplankton growth (Paper II).
- To evaluate the applicability of the dynamic MyLake model in a eutrophic northern temperate lake (**Paper III**).
- To model lake responses under different external forcing scenarios, and to determine the importance of weather and external loading for the lake response (Paper III).

4. Methods

4.1. Lake data and analyses

Water samples for chemical and biological analyses were collected at the lake's deepest location and from eight depths with a Rüttner water sampler in the period from January 2008 to September 2010, with a frequency of every two weeks during the phytoplankton growing season (May-September), and once a month through the rest of the year (n=49). Water temperature was measured by a MultiLine P4 (WTW, Weilheim, Germany) device and Secchi depth was determined with a 13×18 cm white disk. Hourly vertical water temperatures were measured by Hobo pendant temperature loggers (64K-UA-002-64, Onset Computer Corporation, Bourne, MA, USA) during the whole period at eight depths between 0.7 and 12.6 m. Water temperature data were used to estimate the mixed-layer depth (Z_m) and mixed-layer temperature. The euphotic depth (Z_{eu}) was calculated as 2.2 × Secchi depth. Water turbidity was determined by a laboratory turbidimeter, and expressed in formazin nephelometric units (FNU).

Chemical analyses were conducted according to standardised methods and the principles followed below. Dissolved inorganic nutrients were analysed after filtration through 0.45 μ m pore-size membrane filters. Soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP) was determined by the ascorbic acid method where a yellow antimony-molybdate phosphorus complex in acid solution was reduced to a blue colour by ascorbic acid, and the colour absorbance was measured spectrophotometrically at 880 nm (detection limit: 1 μ g P L⁻¹). Ion chromatography with an electrical conductometer as the detector was used for determination of nitrate (NO₃-N; detection limit: 0.005 mg NO₃-N L⁻¹). Ammonium (NH₄-N) was determined spectrophotometrically at 655 nm after reaction of ammonium ions with salicylate and hypochlorite ions in an alkaline solution. Samples for TP and TN analyses were added peroxidisulfate under acid conditions for TP, and alkaline conditions for TN, then heated in an autoclave at 121°C for 30 min. TP and TN were then determined spectrophotometrically at 880 nm and 540 nm, respectively.

Phytoplankton primary production was assessed by determining the chlorophyll concentration and phytoplankton biomass. Chlorophyll *a* analysis was done by filtration of pre-measured volumes of water on glass fibre filters, drying the filters for 2 h in the

dark, then chlorophyll extraction by keeping the filters in methanol for 20 h and centrifugation for 10 min at 4000 rpm. The absorbance was determined spectrophotometrically at 665 and 750 nm. In the bioassay study, chlorophyll was extracted from glass fibre filters by ethanol, and then the fluorescence of the extracts was measured at 665 nm using a microplate reader. Phytoplankton composition and biomass were determined in water samples after preservation with Lugol's solution, sedimentation according to Utermöhl's method (Olrik et al., 1998), and counting of phytoplankton under an inverted phase contrast microscope (Leitz. Fluovert FS, Leica, Wetzlar, Germany). The phytoplankton biomass was calculated according to Rott (1981) and Olrik et al. (1998).

Microcystin concentrations were quantified by liquid chromatography with mass spectrometric detection (LC-MS/MS) after lyophilisation and microcystin extraction from the filters by 50% methanol according to the method described by Rohrlack et al. (2009). Genetic analysis for the presence of *mcyB*, *mcyE* and *mcyB* genes, which indicate microcystin-producing genotypes from *Microcystis*, *Anabaena* and *Planktothrix*, respectively (Kurmayer and Kutzenberger, 2003; Vaitomaa et al., 2003; Briand et al., 2008), was performed by quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) as described by Kurmayer and Kutzenberger (2003).

4.2. Bioassay study

Nine *in situ* bioassays were carried out with natural phytoplankton communities from Lake Årungen to study factors limiting phytoplankton growth in the period May to October 2009 (**Paper II**). Initial samples were obtained by sampling water at the lake's deepest location on the first day of each experiment. The water was collected from five depths (0.7, 1.4, 2.1, 2.8 and 3.5 m), and then mixed in a 20 L canister to obtain one composite sample for each experiment (Figure 3A). One water volume was filtered through 90 μ m nylon net to remove metazoan grazers, whereas the rest was used as unfiltered water. Both unfiltered and filtered water samples were added either phosphorus alone (100 μ g L⁻¹ P), phosphorus in combination with nitrogen (100 μ g L⁻¹ P) and 700 μ g L⁻¹ N), or no nutrients (control water). The experimental units were 75 mL tissue culture bottles which were incubated for three days at five depths (0.7, 1.4, 2.1, 2.8 and 3.5 m) to obtain different levels in the vertical light gradient. The bottles were oriented randomly within coarse-meshed nylon netting bags and placed in the lake

within three hours after preparation (Figure 3B). After three days of incubation, the experimental units were taken from the lake and kept in dark until filtration for chlorophyll analysis. Each treatment was done in triplicate, giving 90 observations per experiment and a total of 810 observations for the whole study. The composite initial samples from each experiment were also analysed in triplicate. Net specific phytoplankton growth rate (μ ; d⁻¹) was used as the main response parameter, and it was estimated from the changes in chlorophyll over the three days incubation by the formula: log (Chl_t Chl₀⁻¹) t⁻¹, where Chl₀ and Chl_t are the initial and final chlorophyll concentrations, respectively, and t is the duration of the experiment in days.



Figure 3. Bioassay study: A) Initial composite sample for each experiment, and B) randomly orientation of experimental units within coarse-meshed nylon netting bags before placement in the lake.

4.3. Model experiment

The MyLake model, a one-dimensional model that simulates daily changes in lake physical, chemical and biological variables over the depth gradient (Saloranta and Andersen, 2007), was used to evaluate the relative importance of year-to-year variation in meteorological forcing and external loading for the lake's physical, chemical and biological conditions (**Paper III**). Meteorological and loading data from 1994 to 2010 were used as the model input (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Flow scheme for the MyLake model experiment.

Daily air temperature, global radiation, cloud cover, precipitation, relative humidity and wind speed data were obtained from a nearby meteorological station located at the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (59°39'37"N, 10°46'54"E; Thue-Hansen and Grimenes, 2011). Daily time series of runoff volume, runoff water temperature, and fluxes of suspended inorganic particles and total phosphorus were obtained from the Skuterud monitoring station located at an inlet stream to Østensjøvann. Østensjøvann is a small lake of 0.4 km² which belongs to the Lake Årungen catchment (59°41'18"N, 10°49'45"E). Runoff from the other subcatchments was estimated by scaling up the Skuterud data, using previously determined flow and nutrient factors for each subcatchment based on the size of the area and land use (Askilsrud, 2010). Water temperature, TP, SRP, and chlorophyll *a* concentration from the deepest location in the lake over the period 2008-2011 were used for model calibration.

The model was run for six loading and weather scenarios to quantify their impact on the whole-lake average TP pool, mean surface chlorophyll concentration, light attenuation coefficient, thermocline depth, epilimnion temperature, and ice thickness. Principal component analysis (PCA) was used to explore the relationship between external forcing and the lake response.

5. Main results and discussion

5.1. Nutrient limitation

Nutrient concentrations varied seasonally in Lake Årungen (**Paper I**). The highest concentrations of phosphate were measured in winter and early spring, and the lowest concentrations from May to September (Figure 5). The low summer epilimnion SRP measured in **Paper I** indicated phosphorus limitation since SRP below 3 μ g L⁻¹ is regarded to limit phytoplankton growth (Reynolds, 1992).



Figure 5. Total phosphorus (TP, μ g L⁻¹), total nitrogen (TN, mg L⁻¹), chlorophyll *a* concentration (Chl *a*, μ g L⁻¹), soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP, μ g L⁻¹), and dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN = NO₃-N + NH₄-N, mg L⁻¹) in the epilimnion (0.5-5 m) of Lake Årungen in the period from January 2008 to September 2010.

The TN:TP ratio from 23 to 144 by weight in the period 2008-2010 (**Paper I**) were similar or higher than in other lake studies where phosphorus was found to be the limiting nutrient (Downing and McCauley, 1992; Faafeng and Hessen, 1993; Sterner, 2008), although the concentrations of both TN and TP in the present study were supportive of intensive phytoplankton production (Wetzel, 2001). The ratio of dissolved nutrients has been proposed to be a better indicator of phytoplankton growth limitation

than the ratio between total nutrients (Morris and Lewis, 1988; Wagner and Adrian, 2009; Wood et al., 2010). However, this approach might be inapplicable to determine nutrient limitation if the nutrient concentrations are very high (Grobbelaar and House, 1995) such as in Lake Årungen. The finding from **Paper I** that phosphorus limit phytoplankton growth was confirmed by the *in situ* bioassay experiment (**Paper II**) where addition of phosphorus increased phytoplankton growth (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Net specific growth rate per day at 0.7, 1.4, 2.1, 2.8 and 3.5 m depth over three days incubation. Water with natural phytoplankton community from Lake Årungen was either added phosphorus (P+), both phosphorus and nitrogen (PN+), or no nutrients (control). Significant differences among treatments at a given depth and time are denoted by different letters, p < 0.05.

Limitation by phosphorus in Lake Årungen coincides with many other lake studies where phosphorus has been found to be the most important factor for phytoplankton primary production (Schindler and Fee, 1974; Hecky and Kilham, 1988; Jeppesen et al., 2005; Håkanson et al., 2007). However, the effect of phosphorus addition on phytoplankton growth was highest in surface water and during the first part of the growing season when the water transparency was relatively high (Figure 6, **Paper II**). Development of buoyant cyanobacteria species such as *Aphanizomenon* cf.

klebahnii and *Anabaena planctonica*, which are capable of reaching the surface layer (Mur et al., 1999), contributed to further reduced light for phytoplankton in deeper water.

Cyanobacteria were not significantly (p > 0.05) correlated to the concentration of SRP (**Paper I**). The ability of cyanobacteria to use intracellular stored phosphorus and their higher affinity for nutrients than many other phytoplankton restrict the use of nutrient concentrations approaches in determination of the limiting nutrient in waters with dominance of cyanobacteria (Fisher et al., 1995).

The high DIN concentrations in the epilimnion (> 0.6 mg L⁻¹) during all three years of the lake survey and the bioassay experiments exclude nitrogen as a limiting nutrient in the lake, although increased phytoplankton growth was observed in June and August when nitrogen was added together with phosphorus (**Paper II**). Schindler (1977) suggested that low N:P ratios favour development of cyanobacteria in freshwaters, but this was not supported by the results from Lake Årungen where high TN:TP ratios coincided with dominance of nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria such as *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* and *Anabaena planctonica* (Figure 7, **Paper I**). The negative correlation between DIN and cyanobacteria biomasses in **Paper I** could be a result of reduced nitrogen utilization when cyanobacteria growth decline, and may indicate that cyanobacteria is promoted by DIN concentrations below 0.1 mg L⁻¹ (Horne and Commins, 1987). Other lake studies also disagree with Schindler's hypothesis of high heterocystous cyanobacteria development under low N:P ratio (Håkanson et al., 2007; Kosten et al., 2009).

These findings indicate that factors related to light could be more important than nutrients for phytoplankton growth in the studied lake, and that cyanobacteria may dominate under low light conditions and low concentration of SRP.



Figure 7. Phytoplankton biomass and microcystin concentration in Lake Årungen in the period from January 2008 to September 2010.

5.2. External loading

The accordance between simulated and observed lake data for the period 2008-2010 in **Paper III** implied that the MyLake model is suitable for simulation of thermal, phosphorus and biological dynamics in the winter-freezing lake Årungen. The model experiment, which simulated the lake response for a 16-years period (1994-2010) with six different weather and external loading scenarios, showed that the year-to-year variation in the lake phosphorus content and chlorophyll concentration corresponded to variations in external loading. This indicates that phosphorus sources from the catchment remains important in determining the level of phosphorus in the lake, and that input of phosphorus increased the risk for development of high phytoplankton biomass in the lake.

External loading is, however, influenced by catchment characteristics and hydrology, land use and climate. The impact of weather conditions on the lake nutrient level and primary productivity are therefore highly relevant. Heavy rainfall is shown to

increase soil erosion and the transfer of particulate phosphorus from arable land (Fraser et al., 1999), and loading of dissolved nutrients and organic matter to the lake (Nõges et al., 2007). In the northern temperate region, higher winter rainfall during mild winters is expected to increase the phosphorus loading (Jeppesen et al., 2009). More than 70% of the phosphorus variation in a Norwegian lake during the summer was explained by phosphorus loading in the period March-April (Bechmann et al., 2005). Therefore, the high phosphorus concentrations during the winter and spring in 2008 compared to 2009 and 2010 may be a consequence of the intensive precipitation in January that year (**Paper I**). However, other factors than phosphorus concentration in the period 2008 compared to the following two years (Figure 8, **Papers I** and **III**). Although the phosphorus concentration in the period 2008-2010 was low compared to the 1980s when the TP exceeded 400 μ g L⁻¹ (Løvstad and Krogstad, 1993), TP and SRP concentrations above 100 and 50 μ g L⁻¹, respectively, indicate a highly eutrophic lake (Figure 5). The lake is thus under constant risk of development of toxic cyanobacteria blooms if other lake conditions are favourable.



Figure 8. Principal component analysis (PCA) of calculated MyLake model input and output data for 16 water years (1994-2010). The water years are indicated by letters.

5.3. Lake thermal and mixing regime

Lake physical conditions change over time as a response to both local meteorological forcing and global climate changes (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002; Livingstone, 2008). The effect of lake physical factors on the biological responses has recently gained more attention as phytoplankton dynamics could not only be explained by the nutrient state of the lakes (Padisak et al., 2010; Zohary et al., 2010). Variable weather conditions during the three years of study caused different thermal and mixing regimes in the lake (Figures 9 and 10), and hence variable phytoplankton dynamics (**Papers I** and **III**).



Figure 9. Epilimnion temperature (average 0-5 m; bar-type graph) and surface water temperature (line) in Lake Årungen from January 2008 to September 2010. The temperature is given in °C.

The year 2008 was relatively warm with an annual average air temperature1.8°C above normal for the period 1961-1990, whereas 2009 and 2010 were characterized by cold winters. This led to earlier ice-out, higher epilimnion temperature and shallower thermocline in 2008 compared to 2009 and 2010 (**Papers I** and **III**). Results from the PCA analysis in **Paper III** also suggested that increased air temperature led to increased epilimnion water temperature, shallow thermocline depth and long lasting thermocline.



Figure 10. Mixed-layer depth (Z_m ; grey area graph), euphotic zone (Z_{eu} ; black bar-type graph) and Z_{eu} : Z_m ratio (black line) in Lake Årungen from January 2008 to September 2010.

The highest chlorophyll concentration and phytoplankton biomass were found in 2008 (Figures 5 and 7), which corresponds to a high biomass of cyanobacteria in the lake this year (Paper I). The time of cyanobacteria occurrence in the season, their total biomass and their community structure varied from year-to-year and were mostly controlled by the lake thermal and mixing regimes (Paper I). Water temperature significantly affected the biomasses of Aphanizomenon cf. klebahnii, Anabaena planctonica and Microcystis aeruginosa (Paper I). Increased water temperatures, and stable and shallow thermocline after mild winters favour development of cyanobacteria (Mur et al., 1999; Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002; Paerl and Huisman, 2008; Wagner and Adrian, 2009; Tirok and Gædke, 2007), which could cause the bloom of the buoyant cyanobacteria species Aphanizomenon and Anabaena in 2008. This was confirmed in Paper III where the chlorophyll concentration in the lake co-varied positively with winter air temperature (Figure 8). Early disappearance of thermocline in 2009 postponed the cyanobacteria dominance, and deep and intensive mixing in 2010 highly restricted the development of cyanobacteria (Paper I). The mean epilimnion water temperatures were relatively low and did not exceed 20°C during all three growing seasons (Figures 9 and 10). Water temperature of 25°C and greater is optimal for cyanobacteria growth (Robarts and Zohary, 1987), and the relatively low water temperatures in the present study probably hampered the development of cyanobacteria. Low water temperature affects particularly *Microcystis* (Robarts and Zohary, 1987) which was poorly developed during this study (Figure 7, **Paper I**). The cyanotoxins production depends on the biomass of their producers and environmental conditions that favour development of these cyanobacteria (Davis et al., 2009; Joung et al., 2011). Consequently, the concentration of microcystin-LR produced by *Microcystis aeruginosa* was low during the study period (Figure 7, **Paper I**).

5.4. Light

There were large seasonal and inter-annual variations in light condition according to the lake survey and the MyLake model simulations for the period 2008-2010 (Papers I and III). The lake was most turbid during winter, early spring, and late summer (Paper I). The winter of 2008 was followed by high water turbidity and low water transparency with a Secchi depth below 1 m in spring this year (Paper I). The year 2008 had almost 50% more precipitation than normal, and 3.5 times more than normal in January. The intensity of precipitation determines runoff, suspended matter discharge and water transparency (Arheimer et al., 2005; Nõges et al., 2007; Ulén et al., 2007) and could lead to poor light conditions in the lake in 2008. In contrary to this, water transparency drastically increased after the cold winters and long lasting ice cover in 2009 and 2010 which reduced fluxes of suspended mater, and increased the Z_{eu} and Z_{eu}:Z_m (Figure 10). The PCA analyses in Paper III confirmed the relationship between external loading and light conditions as the wet winters led to high runoff of suspended matter and increased light attenuation in the lake (Figure 8). Increased precipitation, and consequently higher soil erosion and particle transport into lakes, may not only affect the nutrient status, but also the light condition in waters and thus the phytoplankton production (Mallin et al., 1999).

The importance of light for phytoplankton dynamics was demonstrated by the *in situ* bioassay study in **Paper II** (Figure 11). Light significantly affected the phytoplankton production during the whole growing season (May to September), but the effect was most pronounced in the period from end of July to mid September. This period coincided with the period of high cyanobacteria biomasses which further reduced the light availability in the turbid Lake Årungen. Low response of phytoplankton to

nutrient addition during that period is consistent with statement that nutrients are important in turbid waters only when favourable light prevails (Grobbelaar, 1992).



Figure 11. Effect sizes (partial R^2 -values) of light, nutrient addition, and their interaction on specific growth rate.

Low $Z_{eu}:Z_m$ ratios that might limit phytoplankton growth were found in midsummer of 2008, August 2009 and September 2010, and it coincided with the periods of cyanobacteria development in the lake (Figures 7 and 10, **Paper I**). Poor light conditions favour development of cyanobacteria (Humphries and Lyne, 1988; Mur and Schreurs, 1995; Litchman, 1998), particularly of buoyant cyanobacteria which move to water layers with favourable light conditions (Mur et al., 1999). Buoyant *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* was negatively correlated to Z_{eu} (p < 0.001, **Paper I**), and the most abundant cyanobacteria under low light conditions (Figures 7 and 10). The decreased water transparency in 2008 probably contributed to the high cyanobacteria biomass this year.

As the future climate scenarios predicts warmer winters and increased winter precipitation in south-eastern Norway (Hanssen-Bauer et al., 2005), we should expect higher fluxes of suspended matter and phosphorus, reduced water transparency, and increased biomasses of cyanobacteria in lakes exposed to erosion of nutrient rich soils, such as Lake Årungen.

6. Conclusions and future perspective

- Lake Årungen remains highly eutrophic with high concentrations of both total and dissolved phosphorus and nitrogen, despite more than 40 years of applied measures to control input of nutrients.
- The phosphorus content in the lake varies in response to external loading. Increased winter temperatures and precipitation promote high runoff and fluxes of suspended matter and TP into the lake.
- Low concentrations of SRP during the phytoplankton growing season, high TN:TP ratio and increased phytoplankton growth with addition of phosphorus suggest that phosphorus is the limiting nutrient for phytoplankton growth in Lake Årungen. However, the cyanobacteria biomass was not significantly correlated to phosphorus, which could be due to the use of intracellular stored phosphorus when the lake phosphorous concentration is low.
- Available nutrients may increase total phytoplankton growth only when the light condition in the lake is satisfactory. Increased light attenuation of inorganic and organic origin, promotes light limitation in the lake. However, low light conditions favours development of buoyant cyanobacteria in the lake.
- High biomasses of the nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* and *Anabaena planctonica* were developed despite high concentrations of both TN and DIN, and high DIN:SRP ratio. This is in contradiction to the statement that the growth of nitrogen fixing cyanobacteria is promotes by nitrogen deficiency and low N:P ratio.
- Year-to-year variation in weather affects the lakes thermal, mixing and light regimes, and consequently the phytoplankton dynamics in the lake. The highest phytoplankton biomass was observed after a mild and wet winter that was followed by high water temperature, shallow and stable thermocline and low water transparency.

The results from this study suggest that further control of phosphorus input to the lake will reduce the risk of intensive phytoplankton production; nevertheless, blooms of cyanobacteria may still occur under favourable thermal and light conditions regardless of the nutrient concentrations in the lake.

7. References

- Arheimer B, Andréasson J, Fogelberg S, Johnsson H, Pers CB and Persson K, 2005. Climate change impact on water quality: Model results from southern Sweden. Ambio 34: 559–566.
- Askilsrud H, 2010. Nutrient input to Lake Årungen assessment of data availability to run the MyLake modell. MSc thesis, Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås, Norway.
- Beardall J, Berman T, Heraud P, Kadiri M, Light B, Patterson G, Roberts S, Sulzberger B, Sahan E, Uehlinger U and Wood B, 2001. A comparison of methods for detection of phosphate limitation in microalgae. Aquat Sci 63: 107–121.
- Bechmann ME, Berge D, Eggestad HO and Vandsemb SM, 2005. Phosphorus transfer from agricultural areas and its impact on the eutrophication of lakes - two longterm integrated studies from Norway. J Hydrol 304: 238–250.
- Berger SA, Diehl S, Stibor H, Trommer G, Ruhenstroth M, Wild A, Weigert A, Jager CG and Striebel M, 2007. Water temperature and mixing depth affect timing and magnitude of events during spring succession of the plankton. Oecologia 150: 643–654.
- Blenckner T, Adrian R, Livingstone D, Jennings E, Weyhenmeyer GA, George DG, Jankowski T, Jarviken M, Aonghusa CN, Nõges T, Straile D and Teubner K, 2007. Large-scale climatic signatures in lakes across Europe: a meta-analysis. Global Change Biol 13: 1314–1326.
- Borch H, Yri A, Løvstad Ø and Turtumøygard S, 2007. Tiltaksplan for Årungen. Bioforsk rapport 52, Ås, Norway.
- Briand E, Gugger M, Francois JC, Bernard C, Humbert JF and Quiblier C, 2008. Temporal variations in the dynamics of potentially microcystin-producing strains in a bloom-forming Planktothrix agardhii (cyanobacterium) population. App Env Microbiol 74: 3839–3848.
- Camacho A, Wurtsbaugh WA, Miracle MR, Armengol X and Vicente E, 2003. Nitrogen limitation of phytoplankton in a Spanish karst lake with a deep chlorophyll maximum: a nutrient enrichment bioassay approach. J Plankton Res 25: 397–404.

- Conley DJ, Paerl HW, Howarth RW, Boesch DF, Seitzinger SP, Havens KE, Lancelot C and Likens GE, 2009. Controlling eutrophication: nitrogen and phosphorus. Science 323: 1014–1015.
- Davis TW, Berry DL, Boyer GL and Gobler CJ, 2009. The effects of temperature and nutrients on the growth and dynamics of toxic and non-toxic strains of Microcystis during cyanobacteria blooms. Harmful Algae 8: 715-725.
- Diehl S, 2002. Phytoplankton, light, and nutrients in a gradient of mixing depth: theory. Ecology 83: 386–398.
- Dillon PJ and Rigler FH, 1974. The phosphorus-chlorophyll relationship in lakes. Limnol Oceanogr 19: 767–773.
- Dokulil MT, 1994. Environmental control of phytoplankton production in turbulent turbid systems. Hydrobiologia 289: 65–72.
- Domis LNDS, Mooij WM and Huisman J, 2007. Climate-induced shifts in an experimental phytoplankton community: a mechanistic approach. Hydrobiologia 584: 403–413.
- Downing JA and McCauley E, 1992. The nitrogen: phosphorus relationship in lakes. Limnol Oceanogr 37: 936–945.
- Dzialowski AR, Wang S, Lim N, Spotts WW and Huggins DG, 2005. Nutrient limitation of phytoplankton growth in central plains reservoirs, USA. J Plankton Res 27: 587–595.
- Edmondson WT, 1991. The Uses of Ecology: Lake Washington and Beyond. University of Washington Press, Seattle, USA.
- Elser JJ, Marzolf ER and Goldman CR, 1990. Phosphorus and nitrogen limitation of phytoplankton growth in the freshwaters of North America: A review and critique of experimental enrichments. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 47: 1468–1477.
- European Union, 2000. Directive 2000/60/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council Establishing a Framework for the Community Action in the Field of Water Policy. European Communities, Off J Eur Commun L327/1.
- Faafeng BA and Hessen DO, 1993. Nitrogen and phosphorus concentrations and N:P ratios in Norwegian lakes: perspectives on nutrient limitation. Verh Internat Verein Limnol 25: 465–469.
- Fisher TR, Melack JM, Grobbelaar JU and Howarth RW, 1995. Nutrient limitation of phytoplankton and eutrophication of inland, estuarine, and marine waters. In

Tiessen H (ed), Phosphorus in the global environment. John Wiley and Sons Ltd, Chichester, UK, pp 301–322.

- Fraser AI, Harrod TR and Haygarth PM, 1999. The effect of rainfall intensity on soil erosion and particulate phosphorus transfer from arable soils. Water Sci Technol 39: 41–45.
- George G, Hurley M and Hewitt D, 2007. The impact of climate change on the physical characteristics of the larger lakes in the English Lake District. Freshwat Biol 52: 1647–1666.
- Graham LE, Graham JM and Wilcox LW, 2009. Algae. Benjamin-Cummings Publishing Company, San Francisco, CA, USA.
- Grobbelaar JU, 1992. Nutrients versus physical factors in determining the primary productivity of waters with high inorganic turbidity. Hydrobiologia 238: 177–182.
- Grobbelaar JU and House WA, 1995. Phosphorus as a limiting resource in inland water; interactions with nitrogen. In Tiessen H (ed), Phosphorus in the Global Environment: Transfers, Cycles and Management. John Wiley and Sons, Chichester, UK, pp 255–274.
- Hanssen-Bauer I, Achberger C, Benestad RE, Chen D and Førland EJ, 2005. Statistical downscaling of climate scenarios over Scandinavia. Clim Res 29: 255–268.
- Hecky RE and Kilham P, 1988. Nutrient limitation of phytoplankton in freshwater and marine environments: A review of recent evidence on the effects of enrichment. Limnol Oceanogr 33: 796–822.
- Horne AJ and Commins ML, 1987. Macronutrient controls on nitrogen fixation in planktonic cyanobacterial populations. N Z J Mar Freshwat Res 21: 413–423.
- Huber V, Adrian R and Gerten D, 2008. Phytoplankton response to climate warming modified by trophic state. Limnol Oceanogr 53: 1–13.
- Humphries SE and Lyne VD, 1988. Cyanophyte blooms: the role of cell buoyancy. Limnol Oceanogr 33: 79–91.
- Håkanson L, Bryhn AC and Hytteborn JK, 2007. On the issue of limiting nutrient and predictions of cyanobacteria in aquatic systems. Sci Total Environ 379: 89–108.
- Jeppesen E, Sondergaard M, Jensen JP, Havens KE, Anneville O, Carvalho L, Coveney MF, Deneke R, Dokulil MT, Foy B, Gerdeaux D, Hampton SE, Hilt S, Kangur K, Köhler J, Lammens EHHR, Lauridsen TL, Manca M, Miracle MR, Moss B, Nõges P, Persson G, Phillips G, Portielje R, Romo S, Schelske CL, Straile D,

Tatrai I, Willén E and Winder M, 2005. Lake responses to reduced nutrient loading - an analysis of contemporary long-term data from 35 case studies. Freshwat Biol 50: 1747–1771.

- Jeppesen E, Meerhoff M, Jacobsen BA, Hansen RS, Søndergaard M, Jensen JP, Lauridsen TL, Mazzeo N and Branco CWC, 2007. Restoration of shallow lakes by nutrient control and biomanipulation - the successful strategy varies with lake size and climate. Hydrobiologia 581: 269–285.
- Jeppesen E, Kronvang B, Meerhoff M, Sondergaard M, Hansen KM, Andersen HE, Lauridsen TL, Liboriussen L, Beklioglu M, Ozen A and Olesen JE, 2009. Climate change effects on runoff, catchment phosphorus loading and lake ecological state, and potential adaptations. J Environ Qual 38: 1930–1941.
- Joung SH, Oh HM, Ko SR and Ahn CY, 2011. Correlations between environmental factors and toxic and non-toxic Microcystis dynamics during bloom in Daechung Reservoir, Korea. Harmful Algae 10: 188-193.
- Kosten S, Huszar VLM, Mazzeo N, Scheffer M, Sternberg LSL and Jeppesen E, 2009. Lake and watershed characteristics rather than climate influence nutrient limitation in shallow lakes. Ecol Appl 19: 1791–1804.
- Kuiper-Goodman T, Falconer I and Fitzgerald J, 1999. Human health aspects. In Chorus I and Bartram J (eds), Toxic cyanobacteria in water - a guide to their public health consequences, monitoring, and management. E & FN Spon, London, UK, pp 113–153.
- Kurmayer R and Kutzenberger T, 2003. Application of real-time PCR for quantification of microcystin genotypes in a population of the toxic cyanobacterium Microcystis sp. Appl Environ Microbiol 69: 6723–6730.
- Lewis Jr WM and Wurtsbaugh WA, 2008. Control of lacustrine phytoplankton by nutrients: Erosion of the phosphorus paradigm. Internat Rev Hydrobiol 93: 446–465.
- Litchman E, 1998. Population and community responses of phytoplankton to fluctuating light. Oecologia 117: 247–257.
- Livingstone DM, 2008. A change of climate provokes a change of paradigm: taking leave of two tacit assumptions about physical lake forcing. Internat Rev Hydrobiol 93: 404–414.
- Løvstad Ø and Krogstad T, 1993. Årungen 1992. Eutrofiering, plantenæringsstoffer og blågrønnalger. Institutt for Jordfag, Norges Landbrukshøgskole, Ås, Norway.
- Mallin MA, Cahoon LB, McIver MR, Parsons DC and Shank C, 1999. Alternation of factors limiting phytoplankton production in the Cape Fear River Estuary. Estuaries 22: 825–836.
- Mooij WM, Trolle D, Jeppesen E, Arhonditsis G, Belolipetsky PV, Chitamwebwa DBR, Degermendzhy AG, DeAngelis DL, Domis LND, Downing AS, Elliott JA, Fragoso CR, Gaedke U, Genova SN, Gulati RD, Hakanson L, Hamilton DP, Hipsey MR, 't Hoen J, Huelsmann S, Los FH, Makler-Pick V, Petzoldt T, Prokopkin IG, Rinke K, Schep SA, Tominaga K, Van Dam AA, Van Nes EH, Wells SA and Janse JH, 2010. Challenges and opportunities for integrating lake ecosystem modelling approaches. Aquat Ecol 44: 633–667.
- Morris DP and Lewis WM, 1988. Phytoplankton nutrient limitation in Colorado mountain lakes. Freshwat Biol 20: 315–327.
- Mur LR and Schreurs H, 1995. Light as a selective factor in the distribution of phytoplankton species. Water Sci Technol 32: 25–34.
- Mur LR, Skulberg OM and Utkilen H, 1999. Cyanobacteria in the environment. In Chorus I and Bartram J (eds), Toxic Cyanobacteria in Water: A guide to public health consequences, monitoring and management. E & FN Spon, London, UK, pp. 15-40.
- Nõges P, Kägu M and Nõges T, 2007. Role of climate and agriculture practice in determining matter discharge into large, shallow Lake Võrtsjärv, Estonia. Hydrobiologia 581: 125–134.
- Olrik K, Blomqvist P, Brettum P, Cronberg G and Eloranta P, 1998. Methods for Quantitative Assessment of Phytoplankton in Freshwaters. Naturvårdsverket, Stockholm, Sweden.
- Padisak J, Hajnal E, Naselli-Flores L, Dokulil MT, Nõges P and Zohary T, 2010. Convergence and divergence in organization of phytoplankton communities under various regimes of physical and biological control. Hydrobiologia 639: 205–220.
- Paerl HW and Huisman J, 2008. Blooms like it hot. Science 320: 57-58.
- Redfield AC, 1958. The biological control of chemical factors in the environment. Am Sci 46: 205–211.
- Reynolds CS, 1992. Eutrophication and the management of planktonic algae: What Vollenweider couldn't tell us. In Sutcliffe DW and Jones JG (eds),

Eutrophication: research and application to water supply. Freshwat Biol Assoc, Ambleside, UK, pp 4–29.

- Reynolds CS, 1994. The long, the short and the stalled: on the attributes of phytoplankton selected by physical mixing in lakes and rivers. Hydrobiologia 289: 9–21.
- Robarts RD and Zohary T, 1987. Temperature effects on photosynthetic capacity, respiration, and growth rates of bloom-forming cyanobacteria. N Z J Mar Freshwat Res 21: 391–399.
- Rohrlack T, Skulberg R and Skulberg OM, 2009. Distribution of oligopeptide chemotypes of the cyanobacterium Planktothrix and their persistence in selected lakes in Fennoscandia. J Phycol 45: 1259–1265.
- Rott E, 1981. Some results from phytoplankton counting intercalibrations. Schweiz Z Hydrol 43: 34–62.
- Rudek J, Paerl HW, Mallin MA and Bates PW, 1991. Seasonal and hydrological control of phytoplankton nutrient limitation in the lower Neuse River Estuary, North Carolina. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 75: 133–142.
- Saloranta TM and Andersen T, 2007. MyLake A multi-year lake simulation model code suitable for uncertainty and sensitivity analysis simulations. Ecol Model 207: 45–60.
- Schindler DW, 1977. Evolution of phosphorus limitation in lakes. Science 195: 260–262.
- Schindler DW, 1998. Replication versus realism: the need for ecosystem-scale experiments. Ecosystems 1: 323–334.
- Schindler DW, 2006. Recent advances in the understanding and management of eutrophication. Limnol Oceanogr 51: 356–363.
- Schindler DW and Fee EJ, 1974. Experimental Lake Area: Whole-lake experiments in eutrophication. J Fish Res Board Can 31: 937–953.
- Skogheim OK and Erlandsen AH, 1984. The eutrophication of Lake Årungen as interpreted from paleological records in sediment cores. Vann 4: 451–463.
- Smith VH, 1982. The nitrogen and phosphorus dependence of algal biomass in lakes: An empirical and theoretical analysis. Limnol Oceanogr 27: 1101–1112.
- Sterner RW, 2008. On the phosphorus limitation paradigm for lakes. Internat Rev Hydrobiol 93: 433–445.

- Straile D, Johnk K and Rossknecht H, 2003a. Complex effects of winter warming on the physicochemical characteristics of a deep lake. Limnol Oceanogr 48: 1432– 1438.
- Straile D, Livingstone DM, Weyhenmeyer GA and George DG, 2003b. The response of freshwater ecosystems to climate variability associated with the North Atlantic Oscillation. In Hurrell JW, Kushnir Y, Ottersen G and Visbeck M (eds), The North Atlantic Oscillation: Climate significance and environmental impact. American Geophysical Union, Washington, DC, USA, pp 263–279.
- Thue-Hansen V and Grimenes AA, 2011: Meteorologiske data for Ås 1994-2010. Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås, Norway.
- Tilman D, Kiesling R, Sterner R, Kilham SS and Johnson FA, 1986. Green, bluegreen and diatom algae: taxonomic differences in competitive ability for phosphorus, silicon and nitrogen. Arch Hydrobiol 106:473–485.
- Tirok K and Gædke U, 2007. The effect of irradiance, vertical mixing and temperature on spring phytoplankton dynamics under climate change: long-term observations and model analysis. Oecologia 150: 625–642.
- Ulén B, Bechmann M, Fölster J, Jarvie HP and Tunney H, 2007. Agriculture as a phosphorus source for eutrophication in the north-west European countries, Norway, Sweden, United Kingdom and Ireland: a review. Soil Use Manage 23: 5–15.
- Vaitomaa J, Rantala A, Halinen K, Rouhiainen L, Tallberg P, Mokelke L and Sivonen K, 2003. Quantitative real-time PCR for determination of microcystin synthetase E copy numbers for Microcystis and Anabaena in lakes. Appl Environ Microbiol 69: 7289–7297.
- Vollenweider RA and Kerekes J, 1980. The loading concept as basis for controlling eutrophication philosophy and preliminary results of the OECD programme on eutrophication. Prog Water Technol 12: 5–38.
- Wagner C and Adrian R, 2009. Cyanobacteria dominance: Quantifying the effects of climate change. Limnol Oceanogr 54: 2460–2468.
- Wetzel RG, 2001. Limnology. Academic Press, San Diego, CA, USA.
- Weyhenmeyer GA, Adrian R, Gaedke U, Livingstone DM and Maberly SC, 2002. Response of phytoplankton in European lakes to a change in the North Atlantic Oscillation. Proc Int Assoc Theor Appl Limnol 28: 1436–1439.

- Weyhenmeyer GA, Livingstone DM, Meili M, Jensen O, Benson B and Magnuson JJ, 2011. Large geographical differences in the sensitivity of ice-covered lakes and rivers in the Northern Hemisphere to temperature changes. Global Change Biol 17: 268–275.
- Whitehead P, Wilby RL, Battarbee RW, Kernan M and Wade AJ, 2009. A review of the potential impacts of climate change on surface water quality. Hydrol Sci J 54: 101–123.
- Wiedner C, Ruecker J, Brueggemann R and Nixdorf B, 2007. Climate change affects timing and size of populations of an invasive cyanobacterium in temperate regions. Oecologia 152: 473–484.
- Wood SA, Prentice MJ, Smith K and Hamilton DP, 2010. Low dissolved inorganic nitrogen and increased heterocyte frequency: precursors to Anabaena planktonica blooms in a temperate, eutrophic reservoir. J Plankton Res 32: 1315–1325.
- Zohary T, Padisak J and Naselli-Flores L, 2010. Phytoplankton in the physical environment: beyond nutrients, at the end, there is some light. Hydrobiologia 639: 261–269.

PAPER I

Romarheim AT, Andersen T, Brettum P, Haande S, Riise G and Rohrlack T. Environmental factors affecting cyanobacteria dynamics in a Norwegian eutrophic and turbid lake. *Submitted to Limnologica*.

Environmental factors affecting cyanobacteria dynamics in a Norwegian eutrophic and turbid lake

Aleksandra Trnic Romarheim ^a,*, Tom Andersen ^b, Pål Brettum ^a, Sigrid Haande ^c, Gunnhild Riise ^a, Thomas Rohrlack ^{a,c}

^a Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences, Norwegian University of Life Sciences, P.O. Box 5003, 1432 Ås, Norway

^b Department of Biology, University of Oslo, P.O. Box 1066, Blindern, 0316 Oslo, Norway

^c Norwegian Institute for Water Research, Gaustadalléen 21, 0349 Oslo, Norway

Keywords: Nutrients, Phytoplankton, Climate, Shallow lake, Årungen

* Corresponding author at: Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences,
Norwegian University of Life Sciences, P.O. Box 5003, 1432 Ås, Norway. Tel.: +47
6496 5600; fax: +47 6496 5601.

E-mail address: <u>Aleksandra.romarheim@umb.no</u> (A.T. Romarheim)

Abstract

Blooms of potentially toxic cyanobacteria often develop in the eutrophic and highly turbid Norwegian Lake Årungen. The objective of the present study was to evaluate the effect of water temperature, nutrient availability, light and mixing depth on the seasonal dynamics of cyanobacteria and their toxins in the lake. The study comprises 49 sampling dates in the period from January 2008 to September 2010. The time of cyanobacteria occurrence, their total biomass, community structure and toxicity varied considerably between years although similar nutrient conditions were observed. The potentially nitrogen fixating cyanobacteria Aphanizomenon cf. klebahnii and Anabaena planctonica were most abundant in the lake, followed by Planktothrix spp. and Microcystis aeruginosa. Water temperature and light were the most determining factors for cyanobacteria biomass in the lake as biomasses of Aphanizomenon, Anabaena and *Microcystis* was positively correlated with water temperature (p < 0.05), and the biomass of Aphanizomenon was negatively correlated with euphotic depth. The epilimnion soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP) concentration decreased from 40-50 µg L^{-1} in the winters to below 4 µg L^{-1} during the growing seasons. That may indicate phosphorus limitation, but no significant (p > 0.05) correlation was found between SRP and cvanobacteria biomass. The high epilimnion dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN) concentration (> 0.6 mg L^{-1}) during the entire study excluded DIN as a limiting factor for cyanobacteria biomass and composition, although a significant negative correlation was found between DIN and cyanobacteria biomass. Genetic analyses revealed that Microcystis aeruginosa produced the cyanobacterial toxins in Lake Årungen. However, the concentration of toxins was low, probably as a consequence of the unstable weather conditions during the summers and poor development of *Microcystis* during the study period.

Introduction

High cyanobacterial biomass may impact the structure and function of aquatic ecosystems (Havens, 2008) and cause water quality problems (Bartram et al., 1999; Kardinaal and Visser, 2005). Additionally, cyanobacteria may produce toxins harmful to human and animal health (Codd, 1995; Bartram et al., 1999). Dominance of cyanobacteria is traditionally associated with eutrophication, and nutrient loading reduction, particularly of phosphorus, is often the first step in management of freshwater systems. However, many lakes continue to experience cyanobacterial dominance despite of reduced nutrient concentrations (Bailey-Watts and Kirika, 1999; Jeppesen et al., 1999, 2007). Low total nitrogen to total phosphorus ratios (TN: TP) has been found to favor cyanobacterial growth in some lakes (Schindler, 1977; Bulgakov and Levich, 1999; Schindler et al., 2008), whereas such relationship is not found in other lakes (Pick and Lean, 1987; Downing et al., 2001; Håkanson et al., 2007; Kosten et al., 2009). Physical factors like water temperature, light and water mixing processes can be equally, or even more important, than nutrients for cyanobacterial growth and community structure (Huisman and Weissing, 1995; Padisak et al., 2010; Zohary et al., 2010). Luxury phosphorus uptake, buoyancy regulation and nitrogen fixation are ecostrategies that enable cyanobacteria to prevail in a wide range of environmental conditions and to dominate over other phytoplankton groups (Mur et al., 1999). In addition, production of toxic substances and formation of large and often mucous colonies make them less attractive to zooplankton grazing.

Cyanobacteria toxin production can be determined by community and population structure, but environmental conditions such as water temperature, light and nutrient availability may also have an effect (Kardinaal and Visser, 2005). Microcystins are widely distributed cyanotoxins in freshwaters and include more than 90 isoforms

- 41 -

(Welker and von Döhren, 2006). The most common microcystin producer in lakes world-wide is *Microcystis aeruginosa* (Gobler et al., 2007), but species of other genera may also produce these compounds (Kardinaal and Visser, 2005).

The present study was carried out in Lake Årungen which is highly eutrophic and one of the nutrient richest lakes in Norway due to heavy load from soil erosion and runoff from surrounding agricultural areas. The lake hosts the national rowing stadium and is an important recreational and fishing area. Eutrophication and mass occurrence of toxic cyanobacteria has therefore gained widespread public attention. High cyanobacteria biomass has been considered to be a consequence of large nutrients input, and particularly of phosphorus. Great efforts have therefore been made to reduce phosphorus loading into the lake since the 1970's by controlling point sources and reducing agricultural runoff and erosion by improved agriculture practices (Borch et al., 2007). These measures have reduced the total phosphorus concentration from approximately 400 μ g L⁻¹ to below 100 μ g L⁻¹, but the lake continues to suffer from high cyanobacteria biomass and cyanobacterial toxin production. Lake Årungen differs from other lakes in the area due to its high turbidity, especially in periods after snow melting and heavy rainfall. The lake is also highly exposed to wind since its longitudinal position coincides with the dominant winds. Physical processes such as light attenuation and vertical mixing seems therefore to be highly variable in the lake.

The aim of the present work was to study the seasonal dynamic of cyanobacteria and microcystin, and to relate their seasonal pattern to environmental factors. Descriptive statistics and regression models were used to study data sampled in the period over three years. The data includes 49 sampling dates with water and phytoplankton from four depths in the lake epilimnion at each sampling.

Materials and methods

Study site and water sampling

Lake Årungen is a shallow Norwegian lake located approximately 30 km south of the capital Oslo (59°41' N, 10°45' E). Morphometrical and catchment characteristics of the lake are given in Fig. 1. Mean and maximum depths are 8 and 13 m, respectively, and the lake is dimictic and thermally stratified during the summer. It has a surface area of 1.2 km² and a watershed area of 51 km². More than half of its catchment area is used for agricultural purposes, and the lake is thus highly exposed to input of particles and nutrients from soil erosion and agricultural runoff.

Water samples were collected with a modified Rüttner water sampler at 0.5, 1.0, 3.0 and 5.0 m depth at the deepest location in the period from January 2008 to September 2010. Water was sampled twice a month from May to September and once a month through the rest of the year (n = 49). The water samples were used for physical, chemical and phytoplankton analyses. Meteorological data were obtained from the nearby meteorological station located at the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (59°39' N, 10°46' E) (Thue-Hansen and Grimenes 2009–2011).

Physical and chemical analyses

Water temperature was measured *in situ* by a MultiLine P4 measuring device (WTW, Weilheim, Germany) at 0.5, 1.0, 3.0 and 5.0 m depth on each sampling date. Vertical water temperatures were also obtained from hourly temperature logging at eight depths between 0.7 and 12.6 m by Hobo pendant temperature loggers 64K-UA-002-64 (Onset Computer Corporation, Bourne, MA, USA). Water transparency was measured *in situ* as Secchi depth (SD) with a 13×18 cm white disk. Turbidity was determined according to NS-ISO 7027 with a laboratory turbidimeter model 2100AN IS

- 43 -

(Hach Company, Loveland, CO, USA). Water filtration, subsampling and conservation were carried out on the day of sampling. Dissolved inorganic nutrients were analysed after filtration through 0.45 μ m pore-size membrane filters. TP (detection limit: 3μ g L⁻¹) and soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP; detection limit: 1μ g L⁻¹) were analysed spectrophotometrically (UV-VIS Spectrophotometer UV-1201, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) according to Norwegian standard NS-EN 1189, where SRP was quantified after a reaction with ammoniummolybdate. TN (detection limit: 0.01 mg L⁻¹) was determined after oxidation by peroxodisulphate according to Norwegian standard NS 4743. Nitrate (NO₃; detection limit: 0.005 mg L⁻¹) was quantified by liquid chromatography (*Zellweger Analytics Lachat IC5000 ion chromatograph,* Milwaukee, WI, USA) according to NS-EN ISO 10304-1, and ammonium (NH₄) spectrophotometrically according to NS-EN 4746.

Phytoplankton and microcystin analyses

Phytoplankton biomass and composition were analysed in water samples preserved with Lugol's solution added acetic acid. Utermöhl's sedimentation method, described in detail by Olrik et al. (1998), was applied to 10 mL of each water sample prior to counting by an inverted phase contrast microscope (*Leitz. Fluovert FS*, Leica, Wetzlar, Germany). Phytoplankton volumes were calculated according to Rott (1981) and Olrik et al. (1998).

Microcystins were extracted from filters with field samples after lyophilisation using 50% methanol (Rohrlack et al., 2003). The quantification was done by liquid chromatography with mass spectrometric detection (LC-MS/MS). The instrumental setup included a Waters Acquity UPLC System equipped with a Waters Atlantis C18 column (2.1 × 150 mm, 5 μ m particle size) directly coupled to a Waters Quattro Premier

- 44 -

XE tandem quadrupole MS/MS detector. The UPLC system was set to deliver a linear gradient from 20% to 60% acetonitrile in water, both containing 0.1% formic acid, within 10 min at a flow rate of 0.25 mL min⁻¹. The column and auto sampler temperatures were 20 and 4 °C, respectively. At all times, the MS/MS detector was run in positive electrospray mode (ESI+). Other general settings included a source temperature of 120 °C, a desolvation temperature of 350 °C, a drying gas flow rate of 800 L h⁻¹, a gas flow at the cone of 50 L h⁻¹, and standard voltages and energies suggested by the manufacturer for the ESI+ mode. Nitrogen, continuously delivered by a nitrogen generator (NG 11, Parker Balston, Haverhill, MA, USA), served as drying, nebulising and cone gas. Samples were screened for known microcystins by running the detector in total scanning mode for the mass range 500 to 1200 Da. The time for a single scan was 2 sec. For the quantification, the MS/MS detector was run in selective ion monitoring mode with a dwell time of 0.05 sec.

Genomic DNA extraction and qPCR amplification

Genetic analysis in order to determine microcystin producers in the lake were performed on four water samples from the deepest location and two samples from the outflow of the lake. 100 μ l of water was frozen and thawed twice, boiled for 5 min, and genomic DNA was then extracted using a MoleStrips DNA blood kit and a DNA-Cyano protocol on GeneMole (Mole Genetics, Oslo, Norway) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Possible microcystin-producing genotypes was analysed by quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) as described by Kurmayer and Kutzenberger (2003). Each sample was analysed for the presence of *mcyB*, *mcyE* and *mcyB* genes which are indicative of microcystin-producing genotypes from *Microcystis*, *Anabaena* and *Planktothrix*, respectively (Kurmayer and Kutzenberger, 2003; Vaitomaa et al., 2003; Briand et al., 2008).

The primers 30F and 108R were used for *Microcystis* (Kurmayer and Kutzenberger, 2003), McyE-F2 and AnamcyE-12R were used for *Anabaena* (Vaitomaa et al., 2003) and t MAPF and MAPR were used for *Planktothrix* (Briand et al., 2008). The qPCR was performed with 5 µl of DNA, 1 µl of each primer (Eurofins MWG Operon, Ebersberg, Germany), 12.5 µl of a master mix (MESA blue qPCR Master mix for SYBR green assay with low rox, Eurogentec, Seraing, Belgium) and water in a total volume of 25 µl. Amplifications were performed as follows: an initial preheating for 2 min at 50 °C and 10 min at 95 °C, followed by 40 cycles with one cycle consisting of 15 sec at 95 °C and 1 min at 60 °C. The melting temperatures for the amplification products were determined by a melt curve stage after qPCR and the temperature was reduced from 95 °C to 60 °C with continuous fluorescence detection. All analyses were done in triplicate using an ABI 7500 mastercycler (ABI, Carlsbad, CA, USA).

Calculations and statistical methods

Mixed-layer depth (Z_m ; m) was estimated as the depth of maximum vertical density gradient. The density gradient was estimated by analytical differentiation of a 4parameter logistic function fitted to the vertical density profile by non-linear regression. Water density was calculated from the temperature logger time series according to Millero and Poisson (1981). The euphotic zone (Z_{eu} ; m) was calculated as 2.2 × SD (Romarheim et al., unpublished). The effects of environmental parameters on biomasses of the dominant cyanobacteria *Anabaena planctonica*, *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii*, *Microcystis aeruginosa*, and *Planktothrix* spp. were studied by multiple regression models using surface temperature, dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN), SRP, Z_{eu} , and Z_m

- 46 -

as explanatory variables. All cyanobacterial biomasses were 4th root transformed to stabilize variances while none of the explanatory variables were transformed. Effect sizes were visualized as term plots where the partial effects of individual terms are shown as straight lines with the same slope as their fitted model coefficient. 95% confidence bands for the partial effects are based on the standard errors of the fitted model coefficients, such that an effect is not significantly different from zero if the confidence band can fully contain a horizontal line corresponding to zero effect size. All statistical analyses were done with the statistical computing environment R (R Development Core Team, 2010).

Results

Environmental conditions of Lake Årungen

Environmental data of Lake Årungen in the period from January 2008 to September 2010 is presented in Fig. 2. The year 2008 was characterised by a mild winter, whereas the winters in 2009 and 2010 were colder compare to 2008 (Fig. 2 a). The precipitation in January 2008 was 3.5 times higher than normal for that month, and all three years were characterised by high precipitation in July and August (Fig. 2 b). Mean epilimnion water temperatures were below 20 °C during all three growing seasons, and the highest surface water temperatures were recorded in July to August (Fig. 2 c). The lake was ice-free from mid March in 2008, and from the end of April in 2009 and 2010 (Fig. 2 d). Z_m ranged between 3 and 6 m in June to mid August in 2008 and between 5 and 7 m during the same period in 2009. In 2010, the Z_m was 4 m in June and declined continuously throughout the growing season. The water column was entirely mixed by the end of September 2008 and 2010, while the autumnal mixing was

- 47 -

two weeks earlier in 2009. Wind speed varied between 0.5 and 8 m s⁻¹ during the studied period (Fig. 2 e). The period from mid June to October in 2008 and June to mid August in 2009 had in general wind speed below 4 m s⁻¹, whereas the wind was generally stronger in the summer 2010. The turbidity was highest in the spring and autumn in all three years, although a less pronounced increase was also observed in late summer (Fig. 2 f). Maximum water turbidity was recorded in the springs after the lake ice disappeared and was 74 NTU, 28 NTU, and 24 NTU in 2008, 2009 and 2010, respectively. SD in the period from May to September varied between 0.4 and 1.4 m in 2008, 0.9 and 1.8 m in 2009 and between 0.7 and 2.6 in 2010. Z_{eu} also varied between years, and was highest in the summer of 2010 (Fig. 2 g). The Z_{eu}: Z_m ratio was below 0.4 during the whole phytoplankton growth season in 2008, except mid-June and the end of July, and below 0.4 from August and September in 2009 and 2010, respectively.

The mean annual concentration of epilimnion SRP decreased throughout the study period and was on average 15.7, 12.7 and 12.4 μ g L⁻¹ in 2008, 2009 and 2010, respectively (Fig. 2 h). SRP was below 4 μ g L⁻¹ in the period from June to mid September all three years. Epilimnion DIN (NO3 + NH₄) exceeded 0.6 mg L⁻¹ during the entire sampling period (Fig. 2 i). TN: TP by weight ranged between 23 and 144 during the study period, and was highest in 2010 (Fig. 2 j).

Phytoplankton dynamics and microcystin production

The highest total phytoplankton concentration was found in 2008 (Fig. 3 a). Cyanobacteria and diatoms were the most abundant phytoplankton during the study period. The biomass of other phytoplankton groups, e.g. Chlorophyceae, Cryptophyceae, Crysophyceae, Dinophyceae and Euglenophyceae, were low. Cyanobacteria were most abundant phytoplankton during the whole growing season in

- 48 -

2008 and midsummer 2009, whereas low biomass was found at the end of the growing season 2010. Fifteen cyanobacteria species were detected, with *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii, Anabaena planctonica, Microcystis aeruginosa* and *Planktothrix* spp. as the most abundant (Fig. 3 b).

The growing season in 2008 started with a biomass peak of *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* that was later replaced by *Planktothrix* spp. The opposite succession pattern was observed in 2009, but the presence of both cyanobacteria were lower in 2009 than in 2008. *Anabaena planctonica* developed in July and August 2008 and 2009, and appeared as the dominant cyanobacteria in September 2010. Biomass of *Microcystis aeruginosa* was low during the entire study, and the highest concentration was found in July-August 2009.

Microcystin-LR was the only cyanotoxin detected in the lake, and it was found during the growing season of 2009. Highest mean epilimnion microcystin concentration was 248 ng L⁻¹ measured in August 2009. The qPCR analyses identified *Microcystis aeruginosa* as the microcystin producer, and the highest concentrations of microcystin in the lake coincide with the appearance of *Microcystis aeruginosa* in the phytoplankton community in 2009.

Cyanobacteria and their relation to environmental factors

Regression analyses of cyanobacteria biomasses as function of water temperature, DIN, SRP, Z_{eu} and Z_m in the period from January 2008 to September 2010 are given in Fig. 4. Biomass concentrations of *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii*, *Anabaena planctonica*, and *Microcystis aeruginosa* were positively and significantly correlated to water temperature. Biomass concentration of all four studied cyanobacteria species were negatively correlated to DIN, and biomass of *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* was negatively correlated to Z_{eu} .

Discussion

Cyanobacteria biomasses and community structure varied among years despite similar nutrient conditions during the sampling period. Factors other than nutrients, such as thermal stratification, water mixing and transparency that are mainly controlled by climate, may control cyanobacteria species composition and biomass (Pick and Lean, 1987). Increased water temperature, early and stable thermal stratification and poor light conditions favour cyanobacteria growth (Mur et al., 1999; Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002; Paerl and Huisman, 2008; Wagner and Adrian, 2009). Different weather conditions between years seem to cause interannual variation in cyanobacteria biomass and community structure in weather-sensitive lakes such as Lake Årungen. The highest cyanobacterial biomass was observed in 2008 which was the warmest and most precipitation-rich year of the study period with particularly warm and wet winter. Mild winters can cause incomplete water mixing in spring (Straile et al., 2003), and this may have led to early and shallow thermocline formation in the Lake Årungen in 2008. Mild winters also increase soil erosion and runoff (Jeppesen et al., 2009) which probably caused high water turbidity and decreased light conditions in the lake during the spring and early summer 2008. Low wind speed below 4 m s⁻¹ may support accumulation of cyanobacteria on the lake surface (Serra et al., 2007; Moreno-Ostos et al., 2009), and could contribute to high cyanobacteria biomass in the epilimnion in summer 2008. The combination of early stratification, low light conditions and calm weather may favour cyanobacteria that are capable of buoyancy regulation and vertical migration towards

- 50 -

the surface when light availability is reduced (Walsby et al. 1997; Mur et al., 1999). This may explain the dominance of *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii* over non motile diatoms in early summer 2008.

Cyanobacteria developed later in the growing seasons of 2009 and 2010, and their abundance was lower than in 2008. Cold winters probably resulted in reduced soil erosion, low turbidity and better light conditions at the beginning of the growing seasons in 2009 and 2010. Improved light conditions, early thermocline erosion in 2009, and unstable thermal stratifications with continuously increasing mixed-layer depth in 2010 may have postponed cyanobacterial dominance in these years compared to 2008 by favouring phytoplankton organisms that are better adapted to high turbulence and variable light conditions (Reynolds et al., 1983; Huisman et al., 2004). Frequent wind speed above 4 m s⁻¹ from mid August 2009 and the whole summer of 2010 probably increased water turbulence and prevented accumulation of cyanobacteria on the lake surface. Dominance of cyanobacteria decline when Zeu approaches Zm (Humphries and Lyne, 1988). The cyanobacteria biomass in Lake Årungen decreased when the Z_{eu}: Z_m ratio was above 0.4, but disappeared from the lake at Z_{eu} : Z_m ratios above 0.7. This was in agreement with the critical Z_{eu}: Z_m ratio of 0.8 for cyanobacteria disappearance found by Mur and Schreurs (1995). Additionally, the relatively low water temperatures, which did not exceed 20 °C, probably contributed to poor development of cyanobacteria during our study. Light and temperature were found to be the most important factors in the regulation of cyanobacteria in several other lakes (Scheffer et al., 1997; Halstvedt et al., 2007).

The cyanobacterial community of Lake Årungen includes two groups with different adaptations: (1) cyanobacteria that often dominate during stable stratification (*Aphanizomenon, Anabaena* and *Microcystis*), and (2) those adapted to less stable

- 51 -

stratification with fluctuating light availability (especially *Planktothrix* spp.; Reynolds et al., 1983, 1987; Reynolds, 1994; Lindenschmidt and Chorus, 1998). The shift from dominance of *Aphanizomenon* and *Anabaena* to *Planktothrix* spp. after the thermocline deepening in August 2008 underlines the importance of physical factor for controlling the cyanobacterial community of Lake Årungen. Reduced biomasses of *Aphanizomenon* in 2009 compared to 2008, and the almost absence in 2010, may also be explained with a more unstable thermal stratification and enhanced water mixing (Visser et al., 1995; Wagner and Adrian, 2009). Mur and Schreurs (1995) found that *Planktothrix* disappeared from two Dutch lakes at Z_{eu} : Z_m ratio of 0.4. In Lake Årungen, *Plankthotrix* appeared either before thermocline formation or after its erosion, i.e. at times of intensive water mixing and low water temperature. A similar behaviour was observed in German lakes, where even small differences in water mixing and light regime led to the replacement of Nostocales by Oscillatoriales (Mischke, 2003). However, our study failed to identify a particular Z_{eu} : Z_m ratio that marked the borderline between a *Planktothrix* dominated community and the dominance of other cyanobacteria.

Nutrient ratios could not explain the development of cyanobacteria since the N: P ratios were much higher than in other studies where development of cyanobacteria was associated with low N: P ratio and nitrogen limitation (Schindler, 1977; Bulgakov and Levich, 1999; Schindler et al., 2008). Furthermore, Pinto and Litchman (2010) found that cyanobacteria may develop in lakes with high N: P ratio when the light conditions are low, such as in Lake Årungen. High concentrations of DIN, which exceeded 0.6 mg L⁻¹ during the entire sampling period, indicate sufficient nitrogen for phytoplankton growth. Nitrogen may therefore be excluded as both a limitation factor for phytoplankton dynamics in Lake Årungen and the rationale for dominance of cyanobacteria capable of N₂-fixation. The negative correlation between DIN and

- 52 -

cyanobacteria biomasses could possibly be a result of reduced N utilization when cyanobacteria growth decline, and thus may indicate absence of cyanobacterial nitrogen fixation in the lake.

Phosphorus is considered to be the limiting nutrient for cyanobacteria growth in freshwaters (Schindler, 1977), and SRP concentration below 3 μ g L⁻¹ most probably limit phytoplankton growth (Reynolds, 1992). The SRP concentration lower than that in all three growing seasons therefore indicates that phosphorus could limit phytoplankton growth in the lake, which is in agreement with an earlier microcosm study in Lake Årungen (Romarheim et al., unpublished) where phosphorus addition was found to increase phytoplankton growth. Cyanobacteria are slow-growing phytoplankton that can take up phosphorus beyond their immediate requirements, and therefore may prevail in the phytoplankton community during periods of phosphorus deficiency. This mechanism likely allows cyanobacteria in Lake Årungen to utilize high phosphorus concentrations in the spring to form intensive and long lasting blooms in late summer. Increased phytoplankton production in lowland Norwegian lakes was also observed after an increased input of agricultural phosphorus prior to phytoplankton growing season (Bechmann et al., 2005). Nutrient input control therefore remains the most important eutrophication measures, especially in lake ecosystems that are situated in agricultural areas and are at high risk of erosion and runoff such as Lake Årungen. Intensive soil erosion and run-off after a warm and rainy winter increase phosphorus load to freshwaters (Fraser et al., 1999; Jeppesen et al., 2009) and could contribute to the high cyanobacterial biomass in spring 2008. If so, bloom-formation should be most prevalent after mild winters with intensive soil erosion that causes both the intensive phosphorus loading and higher lake turbidity. Our study supports this conjecture.

Genetic analyses suggest that *Microcystis aeruginosa* is the main microcystin producer in Lake Årungen. *Microcystis* has also been found to produce microcystin in some other lakes such as Lake Erie (Millie et al., 2009) and Lake Taihu (Ye et al., 2009). Lake Årungen was prior to our study, and particular in 2007, characterised by a bloom of *Microcystis aeruginosa* and microcystin concentrations above 100 µg L⁻¹ (unpublished data). Increased water temperature supports growth of potentially toxic *Microcystis* (Davis et al., 2009; Joung et al., 2011), and the relatively low water temperatures from 2008 to 2010 may have prevented *Microcystis* blooms and high toxin concentrations during that period. However, the apparent lack of microcystin production by the current *Planktothrix* strains in Lake Årungen is worth noticing since *Planktothrix* frequently produce microcystins (Rohrlack et al., 2009). This observation emphasis the importance of microcystin producing specific strains in determining the toxicity of cyanobacterial blooms. It also suggests that microcystins are not essential for the persistence of *Planktothrix* populations.

Acknowledgements

We thank Johnny Kristiansen for excellent assistance during the field and laboratory work. We also thank Geoffrey Codd from the University of Dundee, Scotland, for kindly providing microcystin-LR that served as the standard for microcystin analysis.

References

- Bailey-Watts, A.E., Kirika, A., 1999. Poor water quality in Loch Leven (Scotland) in 1995, in spite of reduced P loading since 1985: the influences of catchment management and interannual weather variation. Hydrobiologia 403, 135–151.
- Bartram, J., Carmichael, W.W., Chorus, I., Jones, G., Skulberg, O.M., 1999.
 Introduction. In: Chorus, I., Bartram, J. (Eds.), Toxic Cyanobacteria in Water: A guide to public health consequences, monitoring and management. E & FN Spon, London, pp. 1-14.
- Bechmann, M.E., Berge, D., Eggestad, H.O., Vandsemb, S.M., 2005. Phosphorus transfer from agricultural areas and its impact on the eutrophication of lakes two long-term integrated studies from Norway. J. Hydrol. 304, 238-250.
- Borch, H., Yri, A., Løvstad, Ø., Turtumøygard, S., 2007. Tiltaksplan for Årungen. Bioforsk Jord og Miljø, Ås (in Norwegian).
- Briand, E., Gugger, M., Francois, J.C, Bernard, C., Humbert, J.F., Quiblier, C., 2008.
 Temporal veriations in the dynamics of potentially microcystin-producing strains in a bloom-forming Planktothrix agardhii (Cyanobacterium) population.
 App. Env. Microbiol. 74, 3839-3848.
- Bulgakov, N.G., Levich, A.P., 1999. The nitrogen: phosphorus ratio as a factor regulating phytoplankton community structure. Arch. Hydrobiol. 146, 3-22.
- Codd, G.A., 1995. Cyanobacterial toxins: occurrence, properties and biological significance. Water Sci. Technol. 32, 149–156.
- Davis, T.W., Berry, D. L., Boyer, G.L., Gobler, C.J., 2009. The effects of temperature and nutrients on the growth and dynamics of toxic and non-toxic strains of Microcystis during cyanobacteria blooms. Harmful Algae 8, 715-725.

- Downing, J.A., Watson, S.B., McCauley, E., 2001. Predicting cyanobacteria dominance in lakes. Can. J. Aquat. Sci. 58, 1905-1908.
- Fraser, A.I., Harrod, T.R., Haygarth, P.M., 1999. The effect of rainfall intensity on soil erosion and particulate phosphorus transfer from arable soils. Water Sci. Technol. 39, 41-45.
- Gobler, C.J., Davis, T.W., Coyne, K.J., Boyer, G.L., 2007. Interactive influences of nutrient loading, zooplankton grazing, and microcystin synthetase gene expression on cyanobacterial bloom dynamics in a eutrophic New York lake. Harmful Algae 6, 119-133.
- Halstvedt, C.B., Rohrlack, T., Andersen, T., Skulberg, O., Edvardsen, B., 2007.
 Seasonal dynamics and depth distribution of Planktothrix spp. in Lake
 Steinsfjorden (Norway) related to environmental factors. J. Plank. Res. 29, 471-482.
- Havens, K.E., 2008. Cyanobacteria blooms: effects on aquatic ecosystems. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 619,733-747.
- Huisman J., Weissing, F.J., 1995. Competition for Nutrients and Light in a Mixed Water Column: A Theoretical Analysis. Am. Nat. 146, 536-564.
- Huisman, J., Sharples, J., Stroom, J.M., Visser, P.M., Kardinaal, W.E.A., Verspagen,J.M.H., Sommeijer, B., 2004. Changes in turbulent mixing shift competition forlight between phytoplankton species. Ecology 85, 2960-2970.
- Humphries, S.E., Lyne, V.D., 1988. Cyanophyte blooms: the role of cell buoyancy. Limnol. Oceanogr. 33, 79-91.
- Håkanson, L. Bryhn, A.C., Hytteborn, J.K., 2007. On the issue of limiting nutrient and predictions of cyanobacteria in aquatic systems. Sci. Total Environ. 379, 89-108.

- Jeppesen, E., Sondergaard, M., Kronvang, B., Jensen, J.P., Svendsen, L.M., Lauridsen, T.L., 1999. Lake and catchment management in Denmark. Hydrobiologia 395, 419-432.
- Jeppesen, E., Sondergaard, M., Lauridsen, T., Kronvang, B., Bekiloglu, M., Lammens, E., Jensen, H.S., Koehler, J., Ventela, A.M., Tarvainen, M., Tatrai, I., 2007.
 Danish and other European experiences in managing shallow lakes. Lake Reserv. Manage. 23, 439-451.
- Jeppesen, E., Kronvang, B., Meerhoff, M., Sondergaard, M., Hansen, K.M., Andersen, H.E., Lauridsen, T.L., Liboriussen, L., Beklioglu, M., Ozen, A., Olesen, J.E., 2009. Climate Change Effects on Runoff, Catchment Phosphorus Loading and Lake Ecological State, and Potential Adaptations. J. Environ. Qual. 38, 1930-1941.
- Joung, S.H., Oh, H.M., Ko, S. R., Ahn, C.Y., 2011. Correlations between environmental factors and toxic and non-toxic Microcystis dynamics during bloom in Daechung Reservoir, Korea. Harmful Algae 10, 188-193.
- Kardinaal, W.E.A., Visser, P.M., 2005. Dynamics of Cyanobacterial Toxins. Sources of variability in microcystin concentrations. In Huisman, J., Matthijs, H.C.P., Visser P.M. (Eds.), Harmful Cyanobacteria. Springer-Verlag, Dordrecht, pp. 41-63.
- Kosten, S., Huszar, V.L.M., Mazzeo, N., Scheffer, M., Sternberg, L.S.L., Jeppesen, E.,
 2009. Lake and watershed characteristics rather than climate influence nutrient limitation in shallow lakes. Ecol. Appl. 19, 1791–1804.
- Kurmayer, R., Kutzenberger, T., 2003. Application of real-time PCR for quantification of microcystin genotypes in a population of the toxic cyanobacterium Microcystis sp. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 6723-6730.

- 57 -

- Lindenschmidt, K.E., Chorus, I., 1998. The effect of water column mixing on phytoplankton succession, diversity and similarity. J. Plankton Res. 20, 1927-1951.
- Millero, F.J., Poisson, A., 1981. International one-atmosphere equation of state of seawater. Deep Sea Res. 28, 625–629.
- Millie, D.F., Fahnenstiel, G.L., Bressie, J.D., Pigg, R.J., Rediske, R.R., Klarer, D.M., Tester, Patricia A., Litaker, R.W., 2009. Late-summer phytoplankton in western Lake Erie (Laurentian Great Lakes): bloom distributions, toxicity, and environmental influences. Aquat. Ecol. 43, 915-934.
- Mischke, U., 2003. Cyanobacteria associations in shallow polytrophic lakes: influence of environmental factors. Acta Oecol. 24, 11-23.
- Moreno-Ostos, E., Cruz-Pizarro, L., Basanta, A., George, D., 2009. The influence of wind induced mixing on the vertical distribution of buoyant and sinking phytoplankton species. Aquat. Ecol. 43, 271-284.
- Mur, L.R., Schreurs, H. 1995. Light as a selective factor in the distribution of phytoplankton species. Water Sci. Technol. 32, 25-34.
- Mur, L.R., Skulberg, O.M., Utkilen, H., 1999. Cyanobacteria in the environment. In: Chorus, I., Bartram, J. (Eds.), Toxic Cyanobacteria in Water: A guide to public health consequences, monitoring and management. E & FN Spon, London, pp. 15-40.
- NS 4743: Water analysis. Determination of nitrogen content after oxidation by peroxidsulphate. Norges Standardiseringsforbund, Oslo (in Norwegian).
- NS 4746: Water analysis. Determination of ammonia-nitrogen. Norges Standardiseringsforbund, Oslo (in Norwegian).

- NS-EN 1189: Water quality. Determination of phosphorus. Ammonium molybdate spectrometric method. Norges Standardiseringsforbund, Oslo (in Norwegian).
- NS-EN ISO 10304-1: Water quality. Determination of fluoride, chloride, nitrite, orthophosphate, bromide, nitrate and sulfate ions using liquid chromatography of ions. Part 1: Method for water with low contamination. Norges Standardiseringsforbund, Oslo (in Norwegian).
- NS-ISO 7027: Water quality. Determination of turbidity. Norges Standardiseringsforbund, Oslo (in Norwegian).
- Olrik, K., Blomqvist, P., Brettum, P., Cronberg, G., Eloranta, P., 1998. Methods for Quantitative Assessment of Phytoplankton in Freshwaters. Part 1. Naturvårdsverket, Stockholm.
- Padisak, J., Hajnal, E., Naselli-Flores, L., Dokulil, M.T., Noges, P., Zohary, T., 2010. Convergence and divergence in organization of phytoplankton communities under various regimes of physical and biological control. Hydrobiologia 639, 205-220.
- Paerl, H.W., Huisman, J., 2008. Blooms like it hot. Science 320: 57-58.
- Pick, F.R., Lean, D.R.S., 1987. The role of macronutrients (C, N, P) in controlling cyanobacterial dominance in temperate lakes. N. Z. J. Mar. Freshwat. Res. 21, 425-434.
- Pinto, P.D., Litchman, E., 2010. Interactive effects of N:P ratios and light on nitrogenfixer abundance. Oikos 119, 567-575.
- R Development Core Team, 2010. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. ISBN 3-900051-07-0, URL (<u>http://www.R-project.org</u>).

- Reynolds, C.S., Wiseman, S.W., Godfrey, B.M., Butterwick C., 1983. Some effects of artificial mixing on the dynamics of phytoplankton populations in large limnetic enclosures. J. Plankton Res. 5, 203-234.
- Reynolds, C.S., Oliver, R.L., Walsby, A.E., 1987. Cyanobacterial dominance: The role of buoyancy regulation in dynamic lake environments. N. Z. J. Mar. Freshwat. Res. 21, 379-390.
- Reynolds, C.S., 1992. Eutrophication and the management of planktonic algae: What Vollenweider couldn't tell us. In: Sutcliffe, D.W., Jones, J.G. (Eds),
 Eutrophication: research and application to water supply. Freshwat. Biol. Assoc.,
 Ambleside, pp. 4-29.
- Reynolds, C.S., 1994. The long, the short and the stalled: on the attributes of phytoplankton selected by physical mixing in lakes and rivers. Hydrobiologia 289, 9-21.
- Rohrlack, T., Christoffersen, K., Hansen, P.E., Zhang, W., Czarnecki, O., Henning, M., Fastner, J., Erhard, M., Neilan, B.A., Kaebernick, M., 2003. Isolation, characterization, and quantitative analysis of microviridin J, a new Microcystis metabolite toxic to Daphnia. J. Chem. Ecol. 29, 1757-1770.
- Rohrlack, T., Skulberg, R., Skulberg, O.M., 2009. Distribution of oligopeptide chemotypes of the cyanobacterium Planktothrix and their persistence in selected lakes in Fennoscandia1. J. Phycol. 45, 1259-1265.
- Rott, E., 1981. Some results from phytoplankton counting intercalibrations. Schweiz. Z. Hydrol. 43, 34-62.
- Scheffer, M., Rinaldi, S., Gragnani, A., Mur, L.R., van Nes, E.H., 1997. On the dominance of filamentous cyanobacteria in shallow, turbid lakes. Ecology 78, 272-282.

- Schindler, D.W., 1977. Evolution of phosphorus limitation in lakes. Science 195, 260-262.
- Schindler, D.W., Hecky, R.E., Findlay, D.L., Stainton, M.P., Parker, B.R., Paterson,
 M.J., Beaty, K.G., Lyng, M., Kasian, S.E.M., 2008: Eutrophication of lakes
 cannot be controlled by reducing nitrogen input: Results of a 37-year wholeecosystem experiment. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 105, 11254-11258.
- Serra, T., Vidal, J., Casamitjana, X., Soler, M., Colomer, J., 2007: The role of surface vertical mixing in phytoplankton distribution in a stratified reservoir. Limnol. Oceanogr. 52, 620-634.
- Straile, D., Johnk, K., Rossknecht, H., 2003. Complex effects of winter warming on the physicochemical characteristics of a deep lake. Limnol. Oceanogr. 48, 1432-1438.
- Thue-Hansen, V., Grimenes A.A., 2009-2011: Meteorologiske data for Ås 2008-2010. Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås.
- Vaitomaa, J., Rantala, A., Halinen, K., Rouhiainen, L., Tallberg, P., Mokelke, L., Sivonen, K., 2003. Quantitative real-time PCR for determination of microcystin synthetase E copy numbers for Microcystis and Anabaena in lakes. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 7289-7297.
- Visser, P.M., Ketelaars, H.A.M., Mur, L.R., 1995. Reduced growth of the cyanobacterium *Microcystis* in an artificially mixed lake and reservoir. Water Sci. Technol. 32, 53-54.
- Wagner, C., Adrian, R., 2009. Cyanobacteria dominance: Quantifying the effects of climate change. Limnol. Oceanogr. 54, 2460-2468.

- Walsby, A.E., Hayes, P.K., Boje, R., Stal, L.J., 1997. The selective advantage of buoyancy provided by gas vesicles for planktonic cyanobacteria in the Baltic Sea. New Phytol. 136, 407-417.
- Welker, M., von Döhren, H., 2006. Cyanobacterial peptides Nature's own combinatorial biosynthesis. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 30, 530-563.
- Weyhenmeyer, G.A., Adrian, R., Gaedke, U., Livingstone, D.M., Maberly, S.C., 2002.
 Response of phytoplankton in European lakes to a change in the North Atlantic
 Oscillation. International association of theoretical and applied limnology. Proc.
 Int. Assoc. Theor. Appl. Limnol. 28, 1436-1439.
- Ye, W., Liu, X., Tan, J., Li, D., Yang, H., 2009. Diversity and dynamics of microcystin-Producing cyanobacteria in China's third largest lake, Lake Taihu. Harmful Algae 8, 637-644.
- Zohary, T., Padisak, J., Naselli-Flores, L., 2010. Phytoplankton in the physical environment: beyond nutrients, at the end, there is some light. Hydrobiologia 639, 261-269.

Figure legends

Fig. 1. Morphometrical and catchment characteristics of Lake Årungen.

Fig. 2. Environmental conditions in Lake Årungen from January 2008 to September 2010 (a) Mean monthly air temperature (bars) and average monthly air temperature in the period from 1961 to 1990 (black line). (b) Monthly precipitation (bars) and average monthly precipitation in the period from 1961 to 1990 (black line). (c) Epilimnion temperature (average 0-5 m; bar-type graph) and surface water temperature (black line). (d) Mixed-layer depth (Z_m ; area graph) and ice coverage (white line). (e) Wind conditions at Lake Årungen. Gray areas represent the phytoplankton growing season from May throughout September. Wind speed above the dashed line at (4 m s⁻¹) prevents surface cyanobacteria accumulation according to Serra et al. (2007) and Moreno-Ostos et al. (2009). (f) Water turbidity (area graph) and Secchi depth (SD; bartype graph). (g) Euphotic zone (Z_{eu} ; black line) and Z_{eu} : Z_m ratio (bar-type graph). (h) Epilimnion dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN; average 0-5 m). (j) Total nitrogen to total phosphorus (TN: TP) ratio by weight.

Fig. 3. Phytoplankton in Lake Årungen from January 2008 to September 2010: (a) Phytoplankton community structure and biomass. (b) Biomass of *Aphanizomenon* cf. *klebahnii, Anabaena planctonica, Planktothrix* spp., *Microcystis aeruginosa* and microcystin concentration.

Fig. 4. Partial term plots for linear regression models of the biomasses of

Aphanizomenon cf. klebahnii, Anabaena planctonica, Planktothrix spp. and Microcystis aeruginosa as a function of water temperature, dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN), soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP), euphotic zone (Z_{eu}) and mixed-layer depth (Z_m) in Lake Årungen in the period from January 2008 to September 2010. Effect size lines have slopes equal to the fitted regression coefficient, with 95% confidence bands based on their estimated standard errors. Significance probabilities for the individual terms are shown in the figure, with n.s. (not significant) representing p > 0.05. The gray circles are the residuals of the fitted model for each taxonomic group.







Fig. 2.






Fig. 4.

PAPER II

Romarheim AT, Riise G, Brettum P, Færøvig PJ and Andersen T. The importance of light and macronutrients for phytoplankton growth in a northern temperate lake – an *in situ* bioassay study. *Submitted to J Plankton Res.*

The importance of light and macronutrients for phytoplankton growth in a northern temperate lake – an *in situ* bioassay study

ALEKSANDRA TRNIC ROMARHEIM¹*, GUNNHILD RIISE¹, PÅL BRETTUM¹, PER-JOHAN FÆRØVIG² AND TOM ANDERSEN²

¹DEPARTMENT OF PLANT AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES, NORWEGIAN UNIVERSITY OF LIFE SCIENCES, PO BOX 5003, 1432 ÅS, NORWAY AND ²DEPARTMENT OF BIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF OSLO, PO BOX 1066, BLINDERN, 0316 OSLO, NORWAY

*CORRESPONDING AUTHOR: E-mail: aleksandra.romarheim@umb.no

KEYWORDS: Phytoplankton growth; Bioassay; Light; Nutrients; Lake Årungen

ABSTRACT

Large interannual variation in the phytoplankton biomass is observed in many lakes despite similar nutrient conditions. We therefore studied the effect of nutrients, zooplankton grazing and light on phytoplankton growth in the Norwegian eutrophic Lake Årungen. Nine *in situ* experiments were carried out with the natural phytoplankton community from the lake during the growing season from May to October 2009. Each experiment included a combination of three nutrient treatments (control, +P, +P+N), two pre-filtering treatments (control, $< 90 \mu$ m) and five vertical light gradients. Each treatment was done in triplicate, giving a total of 810 samples. Net specific phytoplankton growth rate estimated from the changes in chlorophyll over a three days incubation period was used as response parameter. The effect of nutrient addition was highest in the first period of the growing season, and phosphorus was the main limiting nutrient for phytoplankton growth. Zooplankton was of minor importance for the phytoplankton biomass, probably due to high biomass of poorly edible phytoplankton or low abundance of mesozooplankton grazers. High cyanobacteria biomass at the water surface shaded out the phytoplankton in deeper water layers and increased the relative importance of light for phytoplankton growth. Light explained from 40 to 90% of the phytoplankton growth in the experiments, and was the overall most important factor for phytoplankton production in the eutrophic and turbid Lake Årungen.

INTRODUCTION

Phosphorus has been considered as the primary limiting nutrient for phytoplankton growth in freshwater ecosystems since R.A. Vollenweider found a link between the phosphorus supply and eutrophication in the 1960s (Schindler, 2006). The importance of phosphorus for growth of freshwater phytoplankton has been demonstrated in whole-lake experiments (Schindler *et al.*, 1971; Schindler and Fee, 1974), and nutrient limitation studies at different spatial and temporal scales (Hecky and Kilham, 1988; Kim *et al.*, 2007). The classical theory of phosphorus as the major limitation factor for freshwater phytoplankton growth has recently been challenged by studies suggesting that nitrogen is of similar or greater importance than phosphorus (Elser *et al.*, 2007; Lewis and Wurtsbaugh, 2008; Sterner, 2008). However, Schindler *et al.* (2008) argued that reduced nitrogen supply alone cannot control freshwater eutrophication since low input of nitrogen may favour development of nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria.

The importance of lake physical environment for phytoplankton dynamics was indicated by Reynolds (1984) and Reynolds and Reynolds (1985), and has lately regained attention as large year-to-year variation has been observed in lakes despite similar nutrient level between years (Padisak *et al.*, 2010; Zohary *et al.*, 2010). Light conditions in a lake vary due to differences in surface radiation, light attenuation, and changes in water mixing depth and regime (Diehl, 2002; Kunz and Diehl, 2003; Loiselle *et al.*, 2007). In highly turbid waters, non-algal light attenuation might significantly influence the light regime and phytoplankton uptake of available nutrients (Dokulil, 1994).

Zooplankton grazing has also an important role in regulation of the phytoplankton biomass, and manipulation of the lake trophic structure can be used as a measure to remove excess algae (Hansson *et al.*, 1998). Furthermore, both phytoplankton biomass and community structure show great seasonal variations as a response to variations in weather conditions, external inputs of nutrients, and food web dynamics. Experiments with controlled treatments, e.g. nutrients level, light, and temperature, are therefore necessary to untangle the complex array of factors that limit or promote phytoplankton growth.

The present study was conducted in Lake Årungen, a low latitude lake in an agricultural district of south-eastern Norway. Phosphorus is considered to be the determinant factor for phytoplankton growth in the lake as high phosphorus input from

- 71 -

the catchment has been followed by high in-lake phosphorus concentration and intensive phytoplankton production (Ensby *et al.*, 1984). Priority has therefore been given to countermeasures with emphases to reduce the phosphorus loading. Large cannibalistic pikes (*Esox lucius*) were also removed from the lake during several periods (1978–1980, 1991–92 and 2001–2006) (Sharma, 2007) with the intention to increase the zooplankton abundance and grazing pressure on phytoplankton. Nevertheless, large interannual variability in phytoplankton biomass and composition has been observed in the lake regardless of the phosphorus concentration, and factors important in regulating the lake biological response have been questioned. The lake is exposed to soil erosion from surrounding agriculture land and experience periods with high turbidity, especially during heavy rainfall and snow melting (Borch *et al.*, 2007). Furthermore, the lake is north-south orientated and exposed to the dominant wind direction which promotes effective mixing of the water masses. The light conditions in the lake therefore seem to be highly dynamic and sensitive to meteorological changes.

The main goal of the present study was to determine the most important factor for controlling the phytoplankton growth in the northern temperate Lake Årungen by an *in situ* bioassay. The lakes natural phytoplankton community was used to measure the effect of light, grazing by zooplankton and macronutrients on phytoplankton growth. The lake physical, chemical and biological conditions were used to interpret the experimentally obtained results since the lake was the ambient environment for the experimental units. We also investigated if the limiting factors for phytoplankton growth changed seasonally.

METHODS

Study site

Lake Årungen is located south-east in Norway (59°41' N, 10°45' E) approximately 30 km south of Oslo, and it is an important sports, recreation, and fishing area. The lake covers 1.2 km², is 3 km long and has an average depth of 8 m and a maximum depth of 13 m. It is a dimictic lake with thermal stratification during the summer and two periods of water turnover, one in the spring and one in the autumn. Agricultural land covers more than 50% of the 51 km² catchment area. Treatment and diversion of waste water took place during the 1970s and 1980s, whereas measures have been taken to reduce

phosphorus input from agriculture through improved practices and construction of artificial wetlands since the 1990s (Borch *et al.*, 2007).

Physical, chemical and biological lake conditions

Water temperature was logged hourly at eight depths from 0.7 to 12.6 m by Hobo pendant temperature loggers (Onset Computer Corporation, MA, USA). Water transparency was measured as Secchi depth (SD) with a 13×18 cm white Secchi disk. Daily surface photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) irradiance and wind speed were measured on the meteorological station at the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (59°39' N; 10°46' E) which is located nearby the study site (Thue-Hansen and Grimenes, 2010).

Water used for chemical and biological analyses was collected in the epilimnion (0.5, 1.0, 3.0 and 5.0 m) at the deepest location in the lake with a modified Rüttner water sampler. The water samples were collected in the period from May to October 2009 (n = 9), and up to six days before or after the sampling of water for the *in situ* bioassays. Dissolved inorganic nutrients were analysed after filtration through 0.45 µm pore-size membrane filters. Soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP) was determined spectrophotometrically (UV-VIS Spectrophotometer UV-1201, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) after a reaction with ammoniummolybdat according to Norwegian standard NS-EN 1189 (detection limit: 0.03 µM). Ammonium (NH₄-N) was determined spectrophotometrically according to NS-EN 4746 and nitrate (NO₃-N) by ion chromatography (Zellweger Analytics Lachat IC5000 ion chromatograph, Milwaukee, WI, USA) according to NS-EN ISO 10304-1 (detection limit: 0.4 µM). Reactive Si was determined by the molybdate method (detection limit: 1.4 µM) described by Mullin and Riley (1955). Phytoplankton biomass and composition were analysed in water samples preserved with Lugol's solution. The sedimentation method described by Utermöhl (1958) was applied to 10 mL of each water sample prior to counting by an inverted phase contrast microscope (Leitz Fluovert FS, Leica, Wetzlar, Germany). Phytoplankton biomasses were calculated according to Rott (1981). Chlorophyll a (Chl a) was analysed according to NS-EN 4767. Turbidity was determined according to NS-ISO 7027 by a laboratory turbidimeter (2100AN IS, Hach Company, Loveland, CO, US).

Bioassay experiment

Nine *in situ* bioassay experiments were carried out during the growing season from May to October 2009 with the natural phytoplankton communities from Lake Årungen to study factors controlling phytoplankton growth. Equal amounts of water were collected from 0.7, 1.4, 2.1, 2.8 and 3.5 m depth prior to each experiment and mixed in a 20 L canister to obtain a composite sample. The depths for water collection were based on the highest SD measurements from 2008 (1.4 m; unpublished data) multiplied by 0.5, 1.0, 1.5, 2.0 and 2.5 to obtain five vertical light gradients. The experimental units were 75 mL tissue culture bottles (Nunc, Roskilde, Denmark). The bottles were filled with unfiltered water, or water pre-filtered through 90 µm nylon net to remove metazoan grazers. Thereafter the bottles were added no nutrients (control), 3.2 μ M P (+P) as Na₂HPO₄×2H₂O, or the combination of 3.2 μ M P and 50 μ M N (+P+N) added as NH₄NO₃ and NH₄Cl. The final N to P ratio of approximately 7:1 by weight is equivalent to the Redfield (1958) ratio of 16:1 by atoms. The experimental units were placed in the lake within three hours after preparation, and then incubated at 0.7, 1.4, 2.1, 2.8 and 3.5 m for three days. Bottles incubated at the same depth were oriented randomly within a coarse-meshed nylon netting bag to avoid systematically biased treatment responses. Each treatment was done in triplicate, giving 90 observations per experiment and a total of 810 observations for the whole study. In addition, the composite initial samples from each experiment were analysed in triplicate. The samples were kept in dark from the end of the incubation and until analysis. Each water sample was analyzed for Chl only, and the difference between the initial and final Chl concentrations was used to estimate the phytoplankton growth. 25 mL from each water sample was filtered through a glass fibre filter that was stored frozen until analysis. Thawed filters were extracted in 2.5 mL ethanol and analysed for Chl by measuring the fluorescence at 665 nm with 430 nm excitation using a microplate reader (Synergy Mx, BioTek, Winooski, VT, USA). Calibration was performed against a commercial Chl standard (Sigma C5753).

Calculations and statistical methods

The mixed-layer depth (z_m ; m) was estimated for each day as the depth of maximum vertical density gradient. The density gradient was estimated by analytical differentiation of a 4-parameter logistic function fitted to the vertical density profile. Water density was calculated from the logged temperature series according to Millero

- 74 -

and Poisson (1981). Mixed-layer temperature was calculated by trapeze integration of daily temperature averages down to the mixing depth. Mixed-layer averaged PAR was calculated using the formula:

$$I_0 [1 - \exp(-\epsilon z_m)] (\epsilon z_m)^{-1}$$

where I₀ is the daily surface PAR irradiance (mol m⁻² d⁻¹) and ε is the light attenuation coefficient (m⁻¹). ε was estimated from Chl *a* as

$$\varepsilon^{\circ} + K_{c} (Chl a)$$

where $\varepsilon^{\circ} = 0.95 \text{ m}^{-1}$ is the non-algal attenuation (Andersen, 1982) and $K_c = 0.016 \text{ m}^2$ (mg Chl *a*)⁻¹ is the optical Chl specific cross section (Kirk, 1994). Independent attenuation coefficient estimates, calculated as 1.7 SD⁻¹ (Scheffer, 1998), gave results comparable to ε (R² = 0.82). Total dissolved inorganic N (DIN) was calculated as NO₃-N + NH₄-N. Specific phytoplankton growth rates (μ ; d⁻¹) were estimated as

$$\log (Chl_t / Chl_0) / t$$

where Chl_0 and Chl_t are the initial and final Chl concentrations, respectively, and t is the duration of the experiment in days. The euphotic zone depth (z_{eu} ; m) was estimated as the x-axis intercept in a linear regression for specific growth rate in the treatment with full N and P addition as function of depth.

Reduced Major Axis Regression (Bohonak, 2004) revealed that the Chl concentrations of unfiltered and 90 μ m pre-filtered water at the end of experiments were highly correlated (r = 0.97, *P* < 0.001) and with a slope not significantly different from 1. It was therefore decided to pool data from unfiltered and pre-filtered water in the further data analyses. Light decreases non-linearly, but monotonously, with depth and the analysis will therefore be the same whether light or depth is used as treatment variable. The data from each experiment was analysed by linear models to determine the effect of nutrient addition, light, and their interaction on phytoplankton specific growth rate. Diagnostic plots of model residuals, residual quantiles, and leverages were used to check for violations to the standard assumptions of linear models. Statistical analysis for specific growth in surface water was carried out using the general linear model

procedure in SAS from SAS Institute Inc. Significant (P < 0.05) differences among means were ranked by Bonferroni multiple range test. The results are presented as means \pm standard deviation.

RESULTS

Physical, chemical and biological lake conditions

Physical, chemical and biological conditions in the lake during the phytoplankton growing season are presented in Fig. 1. The thermocline was formed between 4 and 6 m depth in May, and remained until mid August when the autumn thermocline erosion started (Fig. 1A). The temperature of the mixed-layer increased from 11°C in May to approximately 20°C in the start of July, before it declined steadily to below 10°C in mid October (Fig. 1B). Mixed-layer average PAR decreased rapidly from approximately 15 mol m⁻² d⁻¹ in late June to below 9 in July, and then further to < 2 from October (Fig. 1C). Epilimnion SRP went from 0.19 μ M in the end of May to below 0.05 μ M from the end of June to the start of September (Fig. 1D). The mean DIN declined from 110 µM at the end of May to a steady level below 50 µM during July and August, and then increased to about 80 µM in September (Fig. 1E). The mean NH₄ ranged between 0.4 and 10.7 µM throughout the studied period. Epilimnion reactive Si decreased from 60 μ M in late May to below 18 μ M in June and July, and then increased again up to 80 μ M in mid September (Fig. 1F). Total phytoplankton biomass had two peaks, one in early June and one higher during August (Fig. 1G). Diatoms were the most abundant phytoplankton during the first peak, whereas cyanobacteria were the most abundant phytoplankton during the biomass peak in August (Fig. 1H and I). Planktothrix cf. agardhii was the most abundant cyanobacteria until mid July, whereas the N₂-fixing cyanobacteria Aphanizomenon cf. klebahni and Anabaena planctonica were most abundant from July throughout August (data not presented). Chl a in the lake varied between 17 and 80 μ g L⁻¹ and followed a pattern similar to that of phytoplankton biomass, although the peak in August was twice as high compared to that in June (Fig. 1J). Turbidity was below 5 FNU until mid-July, rose to a maximum value of about 13 FNU in August, and returned to about 5 FNU in September (Fig. 1K). The lowest SD was measured in August (< 1 m) while it varied between 1.3 and 1.8 m during the rest of the growing season (Fig. 1L). The wind speed went up to approximately 5 m s⁻¹ in

May and 6 m s⁻¹ from mid August, whereas it did not exceed 4 m s⁻¹ in the period from June to mid August (data not shown).

Bioassay experiment

The Chl concentrations in the control bottles at the end of the incubation were generally lower than the Chl a concentrations in the lake, but followed a similar seasonal pattern (Fig. 1J). The effect of nutrient addition and light in the nine bioassay experiments are given in Table I and Figs. 2 and 3. Eight samples (~1% of the total observations) were considered to be outliers and thus removed from the data set, and the specific growth rates in bottles with no nutrients added in the experiment from 30th May were inexplicably high and therefore not presented in Fig. 3. The models explained between 54 and 94% of the total variation in specific growth rate (Fig. 2). Light had the highest R^2 values and explained more than 50% of the observed phytoplankton growth in the period from 13th July to 21st September. The effect of nutrient addition was significant, except at the beginning (30th May) and end (5th October) of the growing season. Nutrient addition explained from 14 to 32% of the total variation in the period from 16th June to 13th July, but less than 9% during the other experiments (Fig. 2). A significant interaction between light and nutrient treatment (P < 0.001) was found in all experiments from 30^{th} May to 13^{th} July, and at 21^{st} September (P = 0.007) (Table I). The R^2 values in the first four experiments ranged from 0.16 to 0.24 (Fig. 2). Net specific growth rate in water without nutrient supplement responded less to increased light (shallower depth) than when supplied with P or PN (Fig. 3).

The highest phytoplankton growth was found in the beginning of the growing season, then declined towards August, but increased slightly at the end of the growing season (Figs. 3 and 4). Phytoplankton growth at 0.7 m was used to determine the limiting nutrient since light was expected to be most available at this depth (Fig. 4). Significant higher phytoplankton growth rates were found when P was added in the end of May to mid August, except at16th June. The addition of N in combination with P had significant effect on phytoplankton growth only at16th June and 10th August when compared to P addition alone.

The z_{eu} , calculated from growth rates in bottles with +P+N treatment, decreased from 3.6 m in May to 2.8 m in August, and then increased to above 3 m in September.

The average ratio between z_{eu} and SD was 2.3 ± 0.2 . z_m was deeper than the z_{eu} during the whole growing season, and the z_{eu} : z_m ratio ranged from 0.3 to 0.7.

DISCUSSION

The importance of factors controlling phytoplankton growth in the eutrophic Lake Årungen varied during the season, and the transition between them coincided with seasonal changes in surface radiation, turbidity, and water mixing depth and regime, as also shown in other lakes (Millard et al., 1996). Light was the overall most important factor for phytoplankton growth in the Lake Årungen, and low water transparency caused by e.g. cyanobacteria probably masked the effect of nutrient addition. The effect of light was most pronounced in the period from mid July to mid September which coincided with high algal biomass and increased water turbidity. A mixed-layer depth below the euphotic zone depth during the whole study indicated poor light conditions in the lake, although the z_{eu} : z_m ratio never went below 0.3 which has been suggested as a threshold ratio for phytoplankton light limitation (Robertson, 1999). Changes in water mixing and thermal regime coincided with the time of changed light and nutrient conditions in the lake, and consequently with changes in phytoplankton growth and community structure. Phytoplankton response to nutrient addition was highest in the period from June to mid July, which probably was a result of stable stratification and nutrient depletion by the diatom bloom in the spring, as well as surplus nutrient uptake by cyanobacteria. The effect of nutrient addition decreased with reduced light conditions caused by the seasonal reduction in light radiation and increased cyanobacteria biomass.

Primary production of phytoplankton in freshwater ecosystems has traditionally been explained by a phosphorus surplus (Schindler, 2006). Phosphorus was also identified as the main limiting nutrient in our bioassay study as addition of both N and P gave only minor or no increased phytoplankton growth compared to P addition alone. Low SRP concentrations in the lake from late June to early September (below 0.05 μ M; Fig. 1D) also indicated P limitation since SRP concentrations below 0.1 μ M is found to limit phytoplankton growth (Reynolds, 1992). The high DIN concentrations above 40 μ M in the lake during the whole growing season did not indicate nitrogen limitation although significantly higher growth rates were found in early June and August when N was added in addition to P. Phytoplankton differs in the competitive ability for different forms of inorganic N (Hecky and Kilham, 1988; Elser *et al.*, 1990). Addition of NH_4 to a level more than two times greater than NO_3 (5:2 ratio) could therefore increase the growth of phytoplankton that prefer N in the form of NH_4 in the present study. Low phytoplankton response to nutrients addition from August to the end of the growing season suggests that other factors were more effective in controlling the phytoplankton growth in this period.

The lack of response to the 90 μ m pre-filtering treatment indicated that grazing by mesozooplankton > 90 μ m is of minor importance for regulation of the phytoplankton biomass in Lake Årungen. This could partly be due to low edibility of the dominant phytoplankton groups and partly to low abundance of efficient grazers. The phytoplankton of Lake Årungen is often dominated by colonial diatoms and cyanobacteria, which are known to have a predation refuge from most metazoan grazers due to their size and shape (Gliwicz and Lampert, 1990; DeMott *et al.*, 2001). The dense populations of planktivorous fish, especially roach (*Rutilus rutilus*), has also been suggested to be the reason for the low biomass of large cladocera and other efficient phytoplankton grazers in Lake Årungen (Brabrand, 2001).

Sufficient nutrients, relatively high water transparency (SD > 1 m) and low effect of zooplankton grazing during the spring allowed development of diatoms in the period from May to June. The shift from diatoms to cyanobacteria in July could possibly be caused by nutrients depletion and/or diatom sedimentation caused by thermocline formation (Winder and Hunter, 2008). Therefore, during this period when nutrients were depleted and the lake stratified with no nutrient supply from the hypolimnion, experimental phytoplankton responded to nutrient addition with increased growth. The calm weather in July could have contribute to the high cyanobacteria biomass since wind speed below 4 m s⁻¹ allow for accumulation of cvanobacteria on the lake surface (Serra et al., 2007; Moreno-Ostos et al., 2009). Buoyant cyanobacteria of genera Aphanizomenon and Anabaena are capable of vertical migration toward the surface when light availability is reduced (Walsby et al., 1997; Mur et al., 1999). Their high biomasses in the surface water in the period from July to August would likely reduce the light conditions for phytoplankton in deeper water layers, and may thus explain the low difference in phytoplankton growth obtained at greater depths in August regardless of nutrient treatment. It is difficult to completely untangle the effects of light and nutrients on phytoplankton dynamics, since light limitation is to a large extent caused by self-shading, and sufficient nutrients are needed to build up a biomass for this

- 79 -

to take a place. The early thermocline erosion could result from increased wind speed (up to 6 m s⁻¹ in mid August), as well as small water vertical temperature differences. Increased mixing has prevented cyanobacteria accumulation on the lake surface in other lakes with similar physical conditions (Moreno-Ostos *et al.*, 2009), which further could promote higher light penetration in the epilimnion. Pronounced water mixing and surface cyanobacteria biomass disintegration were observed in Lake Årungen, and were followed by increased phytoplankton growth in late September, even at higher depths. In addition, the phytoplankton community shifted towards species such as diatoms that are better adapted to increased water mixing and altering light availability (Reynolds *et al.*, 1983; Dokulil, 1994; Huisman *et al.*, 2004). Increased availability of soluble P and Si transported from deeper water by turbulent mixing likely contributed to increased phytoplankton growth at the end of the growing season, even in the control water without added nutrients. Water temperature, however, became an important limiting factor at the end of the season, particularly for growth of cyanobacteria which prefer warm waters (Paerl and Huisman, 2008).

Our results suggest that light was the overall most important factor for the phytoplankton growth in the nutrient rich and highly turbid lake. It was also found that addition of phosphorus increased phytoplankton growth when light was sufficient, whereas additional nitrogen had minor effect. Weather conditions may alter the water mixing and light regime, and thereby affect the phytoplankton growth and community structure. The effect of weather should therefore be considered in management of lakes with variable environmental conditions, such as lakes exposed to wind and soil erosion.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Johnny Kristiansen for his support during field work and laboratory analyses.

REFERENCES

- Andersen, T. (1982) Plankton i Årungen 1979: Primærproduksjon, planktonbiomasse og populasjonsdynamikk i hypertrof innsjø. Cand. Scient. Thesis. (In Norwegian). University of Oslo.
- Bohonak, A. J. (2004) RMA: Software for Reduced Major Axis regression. 3 September 2004. http://www.bio.sdsu.edu/pub/andy/rma.html.
- Borch, H., Yri, A., Løvstad, Ø. and Turtumøygard, S. (2007) *Tiltaksplan for Årungen*. (In Norwegian). Bioforsk Jord og Miljø, Ås.
- Brabrand, Å. (2001) Piscivory in larval perch (*Perca fluviatilis*): mechanisms structuring larval roach (*Rutilus rutilus*) cohorts. *Ecol. Fresh. Fish*, **10**, 97–104.
- Cleveland, W. S. (1979) Robust locally weighted regression and smoothing scatterplots. *J. Am. Stat. Assoc.*, **74**, 829–836.
- DeMott, W. R., Gulati, R. D. and Van Donk, E. (2001) Daphnia food limitation in three hypereutrophic Dutch lakes: Evidence for exclusion of large-bodied species by interfering filaments of cyanobacteria. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 46, 2054–2060.
- Diehl, S. (2002) Phytoplankton, light, and nutrients in a gradient of mixing depth: theory. *Ecology*, **83**, 386–398.
- Dokulil, M. T. (1994) Environmental control of phytoplankton production in turbulent turbid systems. *Hydrobiologia*, **289**, 65–72.
- Elser, J. J., Marzolf, E. R. and Goldman, C. R. (1990) Phosphorus and nitrogen limitation of phytoplankton growth in the freshwaters of North America: A review and critique of experimental enrichments. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.*, 47, 1468–1477.
- Elser, J. J., Bracken, M. E. S., Cleland, E., Gruner, D. S., Harpole, W. S., Hillebrand, H., Ngai, J. T., Seabloom, E. W., Shurin, J. B. and Smith, J. E. (2007) Global analysis of nitrogen and phosphorus limitation of primary producers in freshwater, marine and terrestrial ecosystems. *Ecol. Lett.*, **10**, 1124–1134.
- Ensby, S., Borgstrøm, R., Langeland, G., Rosland, F. and Sanni, S. (1984) Årungen: tilstand, aktuelle sanerings- og restaureringstiltak: rapport utarbeidet på grunnlag av tverrfaglig forskningsaktivitet i perioden 1980-83. (In Norwegian). Institutt for Georessurs- og Forurensningsforskning, Ås.
- Gliwicz, Z. M. and Lampert, W. (1990) Food thresholds in Daphnia species in the absence of blue-green filaments. *Ecology*, **71**, 691–702.

- Hansson, L. A., Annadotter, H., Bergman, E., Hamrin, S. F., Jeppesen, E., Kairesalo, T., Luokkanen, E., Nilsson, P. A., Sondergaard, M. and Strand, J. (1998)
 Biomanipulation as an application of food-chain theory: Constraints, synthesis, and recommendations for temperate lakes. *Ecosystems*, 1, 558–574.
- Hecky, R. E. and Kilham, P. (1988) Nutrient limitation of phytoplankton in freshwater and marine environments: A review of recent evidence on the effects of enrichment. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, **33**, 796–822.
- Huisman, J., Sharples, J., Stroom, J. M., Visser, P. M., Kardinaal, W. E. A., Verspagen, J. M. H. and Sommeijer, B. (2004) Changes in turbulent mixing shift competition for light between phytoplankton species. *Ecology*, **85**, 2960–2970.
- Kim, H. S., Hwang, S. J., Shin, J. K., An, K. G. and Yoon, C. G. (2007) Effects of limiting nutrients and N: P ratios on the phytoplankton growth in a shallow hypertrophic reservoir. *Hydrobiologia*, **581**, 255–267.
- Kirk, J. T. O. (1994) Light and photosynthesis in aquatic ecosystems. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Kunz, T. J. and Diehl, S. (2003) Phytoplankton, light and nutrients along a gradient of mixing depth: a field test of producer-resource theory. *Freshwat. Biol.*, 48, 1050–1063.
- Lewis Jr, W. M. and Wurtsbaugh, W. A. (2008) Control of lacustrine phytoplankton by nutrients: Erosion of the phosphorus paradigm. *Internat. Rev. Hydrobiol.*, 93, 446–465.
- Loiselle, S. A., Cozar, A., Dattilo, A., Bracchini, L. and Galvez, J. A. (2007) Light limitations to algal growth in tropical ecosystems. *Freshwat. Biol.*, **52**, 305–312.
- Millard, E. S., Myles, D. D., Johannsson, O. E. and Ralph, K. M. (1996) Seasonal phosphorus deficiency of Lake Ontario phytoplankton at two index stations: Light versus phosphorus limitation of growth. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.*, **53**, 1112–1124.
- Millero, F. J. and Poisson, A. (1981) International one-atmosphere equation of state of seawater. *Deep Sea Res.*, 28, 625–629.
- Moreno-Ostos, E., Cruz-Pizarro, L., Basanta, A. and George, D. (2009) The influence of wind-induced mixing on the vertical distribution of buoyant and sinking phytoplankton species. *Aquat. Ecol.*, **43**, 271–284.
- Mullin, J. B. and Riley, J. P. (1955) The colorimetric determination of silicate with special reference to sea and natural. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, **12**, 162–176.

- Mur, L. R., Skulberg, O. M. and Utkilen, H. (1999) Cyanobacteria in the environment.
 In: Chorus, I. and Bartram, J. (eds.), *Toxic Cyanobacteria in Water: a guide to public health consequences, monitoring and management,* E & FN Spon,
 London, pp. 15–40.
- Padisak, J., Hajnal, E., Naselli-Flores, L., Dokulil, M. T., Noges, P. and Zohary, T. (2010) Convergence and divergence in organization of phytoplankton communities under various regimes of physical and biological control. *Hydrobiologia*, 639, 205–220.
- Paerl, H. W. and Huisman, J. (2008) Blooms like it hot. Science, 320, 57-58.
- Redfield, A. C. (1958) The biological control of chemical factors in the environment. *Am. Sci.*, **46**, 205–211.
- Reynolds, C. S. (1984) Phytoplankton periodicity: the interactions of form, function and environmental variability. *Freshwater Biol.*, 14, 111–142.
- Reynolds, C. S. (1992) Eutrophication and the management of planktonic algae: What Vollenweider couldn't tell us. In: Sutcliffe, D. W. and Jones, J. G. (eds.), *Eutrophication: research and application to water supply*, Freshwat. Biol. Assoc., Ambleside, UK, pp. 4-29.
- Reynolds, C. S. and Reynolds, J. B. (1985) The atypical seasonality of phytoplankton in Crose Mere, 1972: an independent test of the hypothesis that variability in the physical environment regulates community dynamics and structure. *Br. Phycol. J.*, 20, 227-242.
- Reynolds, C. S., Wiseman, S. W., Godfrey, B. M. and Butterwick C. (1983) Some effects of artificial mixing on the dynamics of phytoplankton populations in large limnetic enclosures. J. Plank. Res., 5, 203–234.
- Robertson, A. (1999) *Limiting nutrients Workshop 1997*. LWRRDC Occasional Paper 7/99. Land and Water Resources Research and Development Corporation, Canberra.
- Rott, E. (1981) Some results from phytoplankton counting intercalibrations. Schweiz. Z. Hydrol., 43, 34–62.
- Scheffer, M. (1998) Ecology of Shallow Lakes. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Schindler, D. W. (2006) Recent advances in the understanding and management of eutrophication. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, **51**, 356–363.
- Schindler, D. W. and Fee, E. J. (1974) Experimental Lake Area: Whole-lake experiments in eutrophication. *J. Fish. Res. Board Can.*, **31**, 937–953.

- Schindler, D. W., Armstrong, F. A. J., Holmgren, S. K. and Brunskill, G. J. (1971) Eutrophication of Lake 227, Experimental Lakes Area (ELA), northwestern Ontario, by addition of phosphate and nitrate. *J. Fish. Res. Board Can.*, 28, 1763–1782.
- Schindler, D. W., Hecky, R. E., Findlay, D. L., Stainton, M. P., Parker, B. R., Paterson, M. J., Beaty, K. G., Lyng, M. and Kasian, S. E. M. (2008) Eutrophication of lakes cannot be controlled by reducing nitrogen input: Results of a 37-year whole-ecosystem experiment. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*, 105, 11254–11258.
- Serra, T., Vidal, J., Casamitjana, X., Soler, M. and Colomer, J. (2007) The role of surface vertical mixing in phytoplankton distribution in a stratified reservoir. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, **52**, 620–634.
- Sharma, C. M. (2007) Manipulation of a top predator, the northern pike (Esox lucius L.), in Lake Årungen; cascading effects on resource use, population densities and pollutant level in the fish community. Ph. D. Thesis. Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås.
- Sterner, R. W. (2008) On the phosphorus limitation paradigm for lakes. *Internat. Rev. Hydrobiol.*, **93**, 433–445.
- Thue-Hansen V. and Grimenes A. A. (2010) *Meteorologiske data for Ås 2009*. (In Norwegian). Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås.
- Utermöhl, H. (1958) Zür Vervollkommung der quantitativen Phytoplankton. *Methodik. Mitt. Int. Ver. Theor. Angew. Limnol.*, **9**, 1–38.
- Walsby, A. E., Hayes, P. K., Boje, R. and Stal, L. J. (1997) The selective advantage of buoyancy provided by gas vesicles for planktonic cyanobacteria in the Baltic Sea. *New Phytol.*, **136**, 407–417.
- Winder, M. and Hunter, D. A. (2008) Temporal organization of phytoplankton communities linked to physical forcing. *Oecologia*, **156**, 179–192.
- Zohary, T., Padisak, J. and Naselli-Flores, L. (2010) Phytoplankton in the physical environment: beyond nutrients, at the end, there is some light. *Hydrobiologia*, 639, 261–269.

TABLE AND FIGURE LEGENDS

Table I: Degrees of freedom and *P*-values for the effect of light, nutrient addition, and

 their interaction on phytoplankton growth by experiments.

Fig. 1. Physical, chemical and biological conditions in the epilimnion of Lake Årungen in the period from May to October 2009: **A)** Mixed-layer depth (z_m ; m), **B**) Mixed-layer temperature (°C), **C**) Mixed-layer average photosynthetically active radiation (PAR; mol quanta m⁻² d⁻¹), **D**) Soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP: μ M; average 0-5 m), **E**) Dissolved inorganic nitrogen (DIN: μ M; average 0-5 m, dashed line is the NH₄-N fraction of DIN), **F**) Soluble reactive Si (μ M; average 0-5 m), **G**) Total phytoplankton biomass (mg wet weight L⁻¹; average 0-5 m, dashed line is the phytoplankton other than diatoms and cyanobacteria), **H**) Diatoms biomass (mg wet weight L⁻¹; average 0-5 m), **I**) Cyanobacteria biomass (mg wet weight L⁻¹; average 0-5 m), **J**) Chlorophyll *a* (Chl *a*; μ g L⁻¹; average 0-5 m, dashed line is the Disassay control), **K**) Water turbidity (FNU), **L**) Secchi depth (m).

Fig. 2. Effect sizes (partial R^2 -values), by experiment, in linear models with specific growth rate as dependent variable and light, nutrient addition, and their interaction as independent variables.

Fig. 3. Trellis plot of net specific growth rate (d^{-1}) in unfiltered and 90 µm pre-filtered water (n = 6) as a function of depth, grouped by experiments and nutrient addition treatment. Trend lines are fitted as locally weighted regressions (LOESS; Cleveland, 1979).

Fig. 4. Net specific growth rate (d⁻¹) over 3 days incubation at surface water (0.7 m) with no nutrient addition (light gray line), addition of P (dark gray line), or addition of both P and N (black line), split by nutrient treatment. Significant differences among treatments at a given time are denoted by different letters, P < 0.05.

Т	able	Ι

		30. May 16. Jun	29. Jun	13. Jul	10. Aug	25. Aug 7. Sep	21. Sep	5. Oct		
	df	P-value								
Light	4	< 0.001 < 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001 < 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001		
Nutrients	2	0.73 < 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.016 < 0.001	0.041	0.76		
Light × Nutrients	8	< 0.001 < 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.081	0.53 0.30	0.007	0.37		



Fig. 1



Fig. 2



- 89 -

Fig. 3



Fig. 4.

PAPER III

Romarheim AT, Tominaga K, Riise G and Andersen T. Modelling the responses of a cold temperate lake to changes in external forcing. *Submitted to Hydrobiologia*.

Modelling the responses of a cold temperate lake to changes in external forcing

Aleksandra T. Romarheim · Koji Tominaga · Gunnhild Riise · Tom Andersen

A. T. Romarheim · G. Riise

Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences, Norwegian University of Life

Sciences, PO Box 5003, 1432 Ås, Norway

e-mail: aleksandra.romarheim@umb.no

K. Tominaga · T. AndersenDepartment of Biology, University of Oslo, PO Box 1066, Blindern, 0316 Oslo,Norway

K. Tominaga

Norwegian Institute for Water Research, Gaustadalléen 21, 0349 Oslo, Norway

Keywords MyLake model · Cold temperate lake · Eutrophication · Weather · Loading · Lake Årungen

Abstract

The simultaneous action of multiple environmental pressures limits our understanding of the impact of individual factors on the lake processes. In this model experiment, the MyLake model was used to disentangle the importance of year-to-year variations of meteorological forcing and nutrient loading on the eutrophic and particle loaded Lake Årungen, Norway. Daily meteorological and runoff input data were used to reconstruct the lake response for the period 1994 to 2010, and to simulate the lake responses under different weather and loading scenarios for the same period. Both weather and loading exhibited year-to-year variation, and therefore affected physical, chemical and biological lake responses. Air temperature and precipitation were most variable during the winter. Variation in runoff volume was most prevalent during autumn and winter, while variation in phosphorus inflow was most extensive from late winter to early spring. Thermal related properties in the lake were highly determined by weather conditions, whereas loading was the most important factor for phytoplankton biomass and water transparency. Mild winters and increased input of suspended matter and phosphorus were followed by increased phytoplankton biomass and light attenuation. Thus, in lowland lakes surrounded by erosive soil, mild winters may promote summer blooms with low water transparency. Our study shows that future changes in the global climate may have important implications for local water management decision-making.

Introduction

Nutrient enrichment of lakes may lead to high phytoplankton mass development, low water transparency, and fish mortality due to oxygen depletion (Smith et al., 1999). Mainly two factors affect the nutrient loading to lakes: 1) the soil and land use in the lake catchment, and 2) the hydrology of the watershed. Phosphorus is generally regarded as the determining nutrient for phytoplankton production in freshwater lakes (Schindler, 1977). Much effort has therefore been given to reduce phosphorus input to aquatic ecosystems, which has demonstrably lead to reduced phytoplankton production and increased water transparency in many lakes in Europe and North America (Jeppesen et al., 2005). On the other hand, many lakes have showed delayed or negligible improvements in water quality despite reduced nutrients loading (Jeppesen et al., 2007a).

Year-to-year weather variation has also been recognised to affect physical, chemical and biological processes in lakes (Bailey-Watts & Kirika, 1999; Blenckner et al., 2007; Jeppesen et al., 2007b, 2009; Whitehead et al., 2009). Increased air temperature has been shown to increase the water temperature (George et al., 2007) and the stability of thermal stratification (Straile et al., 2003a), change the phytoplankton community towards dominance of species adapted to warmer water (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002), and may lead to earlier and higher phytoplankton production (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002; Huber et al., 2008). The changes in thermal conditions and mixing regime can in turn influence the light, oxygen and nutrient dynamics in the lake, and thereby impact the phytoplankton primary production and community structure (Tirok & Gaedke, 2007; Wilhelm & Adrian, 2008). Precipitation is also deemed as an important factor determining the water transparency, runoff intensity, and suspended matter discharge (Arheimer et al., 2005; Nõges et al., 2007; Ulén et al., 2007).

- 93 -

Norway has, generally, a low fraction of arable land (3%) and low population density (12 persons km⁻²), so eutrophication is mainly recognizable in intensive agricultural districts at low altitudes. Lake Årungen is situated in a developed agricultural area south-east in Norway, and is one of the most nutrient rich lakes in the country. Geological studies suggest that the natural phosphorus concentration of lakes in this area is 7-8 mg m⁻³ (Borch et al., 2007). Eutrophication became a problem in the lake during the 1960s, with phosphorus concentration exceeding 400 mg m⁻³ in the 1980s (Løvstad & Krogstad, 1993). Algal blooms, low water transparency, malodorous water, reduced fish stocks, and occasional mass mortality of fish were observed in the lake in this period (Ensby et al., 1984). Heavy algal blooms still occur, despite investments in sewage treatment and extensive changes in agricultural practices since the 1970s to reduce nutrient leaching and erosion from the catchment.

Predicting eutrophication responses to nutrient loading is a complex task due to the temporal dynamics of lake's response to weather and runoff. This makes the traditional empirical approach to the problems unreliable. Thus, lake models based on system of processes have been identified as a primary tool for improving our understanding of recovery and progression of eutrophication (Mooij et al., 2010).

The main aim of the current study is to evaluate the relative importance of yearto-year variation of two major factors, namely meteorological forcing and nutrient loading, contributing to lake's physical, chemical and biological conditions. To this aim, 1) the MyLake model (Saloranta & Andersen, 2007) was calibrated against the lake data, 2) various meteorological and nutrient loading scenarios were then applied, and finally 3) the predicted lake responses were compared among different scenarios.

Material and methods

Study site

Lake Årungen is a dimictic lake with maximum and average depths of 13 and 8 m, respectively. The lake is located in south-east Norway, 25 km south of Oslo (59°41'18"N, 10°44'38"E; Fig. 1), and has a surface area of 1.2 km². The catchment area covers 51 km², where 53% is agricultural land, 34% forestry, 10% densely populated and 3% open water surfaces. The lake is highly exposed to agricultural runoff that causes high nutrient and particle loading. Runoff is mainly through 6 streams of 1.5 to 5 km length. The outlet connects the lake to the marine environment as Lake Årungen enters the Oslofjord through a 3 km long stream.

MyLake model inputs and outputs

MyLake is a one-dimensional lake model, adapted from MINLAKE (Riley & Stefan, 1988), which simulates daily changes in physical and chemical dynamics over the depth gradient (Saloranta & Andersen, 2007). The model simulates ice and snow dynamics in a mechanistic manner and it has been applied to winter-freezing lakes in Norway and Finland (Lydersen et al., 2003; Saloranta, 2006; Kankaala et al., 2006; Saloranta et al., 2009). It was therefore considered as a suitable model for Lake Årungen.

MyLake requires input of meteorological forcing, runoff volume and temperature, and fluxes of suspended inorganic particles and total phosphorus (TP) to model phosphorus and phytoplankton dynamics in the lake (Table 1). Meteorological data for daily air temperature, global radiation, cloud cover, precipitation, relative humidity and wind speed were obtained from the nearby meteorological station located at the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (59°39'37"N, 10°46'54"E). Time series of daily runoff volume, runoff water temperature, and fluxes of suspended inorganic particles and total phosphorus are available for the period 1994 to 2010 from the Skuterud monitoring station (Fig. 1) with a hydrovolumetric weir. The monitoring station is located at an inlet stream to Østensjøvann (59°41'18"N, 10°49'45"E), a small lake of 0.4 km² which drains into the Lake Årungen (Deelstra et al., 2007). Runoff from the other sub-catchments was estimated by scaling up the Skuterud data. The up-scaling was based on previously determined flow and nutrient scaling factors that take into account differences in area and land use between sub-catchments (Askilsrud, 2010). A separate MyLake model was set up for Lake Østensjøvann to account for the buffering effects of this lake in the largest sub-catchment of Lake Årungen. The simulated water properties of Lake Østensjøvann were combined with runoff from the other subcatchments as an estimate of the total runoff to Lake Årungen.

Six variables including whole-lake average TP pool, mean surface chlorophyll concentration, light attenuation coefficient, thermocline depth, epilimnion temperature, and ice thickness were calculated from unprocessed model outputs (Table 1) in order to ease interpretation of the statistical analyses for scenario experiment described below.

Model calibration

Water temperature, TP, soluble reactive phosphorus (SRP), and chlorophyll *a* concentration from the deepest location in the lake were used to calibrate the model (Table 1). Vertical water temperature profile was continuously logged every hour at eight depths between 0.7 and 12.6 m by Hobo pendant temperature loggers (model 64K

- 96 -

- UA-002-64; Onset Computer Corporation, Bourne, MA, USA) in the period from November 2008 to August 2010. Water samples for chemical and biological analyses were collected with a modified Rüttner water sampler at seven depths twice a month or monthly (n = 49) from January 2008 to September 2010. TP, SRP and chlorophyll *a* were determined spectrophotometrically (UV-VIS Spectrophotometer UV-1201, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan).

We deployed the Markov chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) method (Andrieu et al., 2003) to calibrate the model. The calibration consisted of two stages. The first MCMC calibration stage involved three physical parameters (see Table 2) that only affect heat dynamics, in particular thermocline depth. This first calibration was run against daily temperature measurements, using 2,000 MCMC steps with the first 1,000 for burn-in. The second MCMC calibration stage involving eight parameters (see Table 2) that affect phosphorus and chlorophyll dynamics, but not temperature, was run against measurements of TP, SRP, and chlorophyll *a* in 30,000 MCMC steps with the first 10,000 for burn-in. For these MCMC applications, convergence was monitored visually. Linear interpolation was used to match model outputs on a 0.5 m vertical grid to the actual measurement depths. Although it was not used directly during the MCMC calibration, model goodness of fit was assessed by root mean squared prediction errors (RMSE). The medians of the posterior parameter distributions generated from both stages of the MCMC calibrations were used for the scenarios experiments described in the following.

Model scenarios

The model was run for six nutrient loading and weather scenarios to quantify the impact of weather variation and loading conditions on phosphorus and phytoplankton dynamics (Table 3). These scenarios were based on input combination of observed data (original data, 1994-2010) and synthetic data, where the synthetic data were created by taking the year-to-year mean (n = 16) of each of the day of the year. Synthetic data repeats the calculated mean year with 365 days sixteen times. The 29th of February is removed in year-to-year mean calculation, and 28th of February was repeated to account for the 29th in leap years.

Statistical methods

A two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was run on the 16 years of water year based simulation statistics (water year mean, see Table 1), among scenarios A, B, C and D (two weather factors by two loading factors, see Table 3). All annual averages are computed over the period from 1st October to 30th September, commonly used in Europe to refer on a hydrological year, or a water year (Otnes & Ræstad, 1978). Since treatment contrasts are nested within water years we factored out the between-year variances to gain a greater power in the statistical tests. Principal component analysis (PCA) was used to explore the relationships between meteorological and land-related forcing and their relevance for the simulated lake response. Four water years with extreme PCA scores were selected for studying contrasting lake responses in closer details.

Results

Calibration

The simulated water temperature and thermal dynamics of the lake were in agreement with the lake observed data. Observed water temperature measurements were well predicted by simulation and the RMSE was less than 2°C at all lake depths (Fig. 2). After the water temperature calibration, parameters controlling TP, SRP, and chlorophyll a were calibrated against observed data for the period from January 2008 to September 2010. The epilimnion TP, SRP, and chlorophyll *a* were well predicted by the model, although their prediction was less successful than the prediction of the water temperature. The TP and SRP were better predicted by the model in shallower water than in deeper water whereas the chlorophyll *a* showed the opposite pattern. In general, the model simulated well TP and SRP, although both phosphorus forms were overestimated in early spring and autumn at shallow depths, while underestimated in bottom water. Simulated SRP concentrations were also somewhat higher than observed in winters. However, the simulation succeeded in showing a decreasing trend of lake phosphorus in spring and midsummer, and in mimicking its increase during the autumn mixing of water. Although the simulated chlorophyll concentrations were lower than measured, the model was able to predict seasonal variation in phytoplankton primary production and to simulate high phytoplankton biomasses in the lake epilimnion during midsummer.
Input variability

Inter-annual variation was expressed as the standard deviation in inputs and outputs between the years. All weather inputs varied between years (Fig. 3), with air temperature and global radiation having the strongest seasonal pattern in inter-annual variation (i.e. greater 16-year variation as compared to year-to-year variation on a dayof-year basis). The inter-annual variation in air temperature was strongest in the winter period, whereas global radiation varied most during the summer months. The variation in cloud cover, precipitation and relative humidity was generally similar across seasons. The year-to-year variation for precipitation was particularly high in December and in the period from July to September, the latter reflecting extreme precipitation events. Wind speed varied most in winters.

Runoff input data on water flow and concentrations of TP and suspended matter all varied seasonally and between years. The variation in runoff volume was greatest in the period from October to May. No clear seasonal pattern in the degree of variability could be found for suspended matter and TP fluxes, although the variation of TP influx seemed to peak in February-March.

Output variability

Differences in year-to-year variation among the scenarios (Fig. 4) and the annual statistics (Table 4) illustrate the seasonal influence of the external forcing on the thermal regime and the phosphorus and phytoplankton dynamics in the lake. The lake responded differently between years; all simulated outputs, except ice thickness, showed large variation in the beginning and at the end of the phytoplankton growing season (Fig. 4).

All simulated output variables were influenced by external forcing to some extent as they varied inter-annually for all model scenarios. Ice thickness was significantly affected by weather (P < 0.001) as both air temperature and winter precipitation highly contributed to its variation between years (Table 4; Fig. 4). The variation in thermocline depth in May and October was well revealed by the model, and seemed to be equally dependent on weather and loading. The epilimnion temperature during the whole growing season was largely controlled by weather. The TP content in the lake was most variable in the period from November to January, and in April and July. Loading could mostly explain the inter-annual TP variation in the lake, whereas precipitation contributed to TP variation only in the spring, and air temperature only during the winter period. Loading was the overall most important factor in controlling the light attenuation coefficient (P < 0.001) and surface chlorophyll and light attenuation in early spring whereas loading was the most important factor controlling the both variables from June to September.

The years 1996, 2000, 2006 and 2007 were the four most extreme years determined on the basis of the PCA analysis (Fig. 5). The year 1996 was characterized by relatively low average annual air temperature, a thin cloud cover and low precipitation, which resulted in low epilimnion water temperature, short lasting thermocline, low runoff volume, and TP in the lake. The year 2007 represents an opposite to 1996, regarding weather characteristics and resulting model simulation with relatively high average annual air temperature and precipitation. Increased wind speed and low winter air temperatures and precipitation coincided with increased ice thickness and global radiation such as in 2003-2006, 2009 and 2010. These weather conditions resulted in lower suspended inorganic particles and TP in runoff which coincided with

- 101 -

lower surface chlorophyll concentration and light attenuation. The year 2006 was identified as the extreme during this period, with a cold winter followed by a warm summer. In contrast, the year 2000 was characterized as a year with less global radiation, lower summer air temperature, and higher wind speed, but with higher winter temperature and precipitation. Such weather conditions pronounced higher TP and suspended particle in runoff compared with an average year, resulting in a high surface chlorophyll concentration and lower water transparency.

Discussion

Year-to-year variability in lake responses

Year-to-year weather variations, as well as the influence of catchment land-use and hydrology hinder our understanding of how individual stressors may affect the lake response (Blenckner, 2005). Our model experiment, which involved the input of weather and loading data for 16 years, was able to outline the importance of year-toyear variation in external forcing on physical, chemical and biological response in Lake Årungen. The combination of high forcing variability and high lake response sensitivity made the inter-annual variation most dramatically expressed in spring and autumn.

Air temperature, precipitation, and wind speed are the principal factors influencing freshwater ecosystems in a changing climate (Nickus et al., 2010). The lake thermal regime was to a large extent affected by weather conditions, particularly by air temperature. Variable winter air temperatures were an important factor influencing the heating and mixing processes during spring. A dynamic physical environment at the

- 102 -

beginning of the growing season has considerable influence on the phytoplankton community structure and its dynamics (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002). Increased surface water temperatures in the English Lake District (George et al., 2007) and incomplete water mixing in Lake Constance (Straile et al., 2003a) have earlier been associated with mild winters. High inter-annual variation in winter air temperatures in Lake Årungen was reflected in the simulated ice thickness and phenology of ice formation, with ice forming in December-January and disappearing in March-April. Also in other lake studies, decreased ice thickness and reduced duration of ice cover have been related to mild winters (Nickus et al., 2010). In this study, the time of thermocline formation varied among years by more than one month, from mid-April to mid-May. The large year-to-year variation in thermocline depth and duration could lead to changes in temperature, light, and nutrient condition in the lake, which further shape the phytoplankton community and determine its total biomass (Padisak et al., 2010; Zohary et al., 2010). For instance, early disappearance of diatoms and high development of cyanobacteria in European lakes has been related to winter warming and increased water temperature (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002). Furthermore, increased water stability also favors the buoyant phytoplankton species such as bloom forming cyanobacteria (Reynolds et al., 1983; Winder & Hunter, 2008).

Year-to-year variation in phosphorus content in the lake was highly influenced by loading which indicated that the external nutrient supply remains an important source of phosphorus in the lake. Although the changes in nutrient loading are primarily linked to anthropogenic activities in the catchment, particularly to practices in agriculture, the short-term variations in weather and runoff will also influence the nutrient supply from external sources. Lake Årungen is surrounded by agricultural land, and is especially sensitive to variable weather conditions that promote nutrient loading from the catchment. Air temperature and rainfall frequency and intensity, all affect the runoff and the soil erosion pattern, particularly during the winter period. Increased winter temperatures with frequent freezing and melting events increase the risk of erosion, which again will increase the nutrient loading to the lake (Bechmann et al., 2005; Nõges et al., 2007; Jeppesen et al., 2009). Although not statistically demonstrated in the present study, the indirect impacts of weather conditions on discharge may still be important in regulating the nutrient dynamics. Variable winter weather conditions, and the time of ice out were most important cause of year-to-year variable phosphorus content in the period from November to January and in April in Lake Årungen. Enhanced phosphorus concentrations in streams during winter, and high phosphorus loading in early spring, both contribute to the total lake phosphorus concentration during the following summer in two Norwegian lakes with agricultural catchments (Bechmann et al., 2005). In addition, the variation in summer TP content could also be the result of between-year variation in rainfall, especially due to extreme precipitation events as observed for particular days in July. High inter-annual variation in TP content can consequently result in variable phytoplankton biomass between years.

Phytoplankton biomass and light were significantly affected by loading, although atmospheric forcing also contributed to their inter-annual variation in the lake. The effect of loading was pronounced during the whole algal growing season, whereas weather had the strongest effect in early spring and from mid-August to the end of the growing season. Thermal stratification is highly dependent on weather and may further influence water mixing as well as light and nutrient regimes, which are important in controlling the phytoplankton dynamics (Padisak et al., 2010; Zohary et al., 2010). Similar pattern of year-to-year variation in water temperature, chlorophyll concentration, and light attenuation indicates a close relationship between these variables. Increased air temperature promoted higher water temperatures and higher stability of the thermal stratification which enhanced phytoplankton production, particularly of bloom forming cyanobacteria (Reynolds et al., 1983; Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002). Increased runoff and soil erosion, caused by intense precipitation and frequent melting of snow and ice during mild winters, affect eutrophication and water turbidity (Bechmann et al., 2005; Jeppesen et al., 2009). Light, therefore, may limit phytoplankton growth more than nutrients in highly turbid lakes such as Lake Årungen (Dokulili, 1994). Reduced light availability may be crucial for the competitive success of cyanobacteria which are functionally adapted to low light conditions (Litchman, 1998). Particularly high dominance of cyanobacteria has been observed in the Lake Årungen after mild winters followed by low light conditions in spring (Romarheim et al., unpublished). Therefore, the additional measures to control soil erosion should be considered in water management, not only to reduce the supply of nutrients, but also to avoid low water transparency which may favour development of potentially toxic cyanobacteria.

Implications for lake management

According to our PCA analysis, most of the 1990s were categorized by winters with higher temperatures and more rainfall. The mild winters were related to a positive North Atlantic Oscillation (NAO) phase which has been shown to strongly influence physicochemical and biological responses in western European lakes (Weyhenmeyer et al., 2002; Straile et al., 2003b; George et al., 2007). The effect of climate condition on water ecosystems, however, should be considered individually as the lake response is also determined by the lake's geographical position, landscape topography, and the lake's morphometry and mixing regime (Nickus et al., 2010). Our model experiment indicated that increased inflow of suspended matter and phosphorus to the lake Årungen may be expected after mild winters with high precipitation. Consequently, high chlorophyll concentrations and increased light attenuation were predicted after mild and wet winters such in the year of 2000. Mild winters may thus counteract measures aimed to reduce external nutrient supply and to control phytoplankton production in temperate lakes. On the contrary, cold winters were related to thicker ice layer, less inflow of suspended matter and phosphorus, and low chlorophyll and light attenuation. This was consistent with the observed increase in water transparency and reduction of phytoplankton biomass, particularly of cyanobacteria, in Lake Årungen after the cold winter in 2010 (Romarheim et al., unpublished). Special attention must therefore be given to management practices, which should minimize the use of fertilizers and reduce the risk of nutrient runoff and soil erosion, especially in areas that drains directly into the lake. Increased annual air temperature coincided with warmer epilimnion, shallower thermocline and extended summer stratification such as for the year of 2007. In addition, high annual precipitation and runoff volume, particularly in summer, coincided with warmer years. The latest Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change Assessment reported that all years in the period from 1995 to 2006, with exception of 1996, were globally among the warmest since 1850 (Trenberth et al., 2007). Similarly, the year 1996 was characterised with low average annual air temperature in our model experiment. Lower annual air temperature and low rainfall in 1996 lead to low epilimnion temperature, and a deep and short lasting thermocline. According to best available future climate predictions for Scandinavia, warmer winters and increased winter precipitation are expected in south-eastern Norway (Hanssen-Bauer et al., 2005). If so, we should also expect more intensive soil erosion, higher phosphorus loading,

reduced water transparency, and increased phytoplankton biomasses, primarily of cyanobacteira in the lakes. Global climate changes and inter-annual variations in the local weather both directly, and indirectly through an impact on the catchment, influence the physicochemical and biological processes in lakes. Therefore, the effect of climate should be considered in future decision-making concerning water management.

Acknowledgements

We thank the Norwegian Institute for Agricultural and Environmental Research (Bioforsk) for providing runoff data from Skuterud monitoring station. We also thank Johnny Kristiansen at the Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences, Norwegian University of Life Sciences for excellent assistance during the field and laboratory work.

References

- Andrieu, C., N. de Freitas, A. Doucet & M. I. Jordan, 2003. An introduction to MCMC for machine learning. Machine Learning 50: 5–43.
- Arheimer, B., J. Andréasson, S. Fogelberg, H. Johnsson, C. B. Pers & K. Persson, 2005.Climate change impact on water quality: Model results from southern Sweden.Ambio 34: 559–566.
- Askilsrud, H., 2010. Nutrient input to Lake Årungen assessment of data availability to run the MyLake modell. M. Sc. thesis, Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås, Norway.
- Bailey-Watts, A. E. & A. Kirika, 1999. Poor water quality in Loch Leven (Scotland) in 1995 in spite of reduced phosphorus loadings since 1985: the influences of catchment management and inter-annual weather variation. Hydrobiologia 403:135–151.
- Bechmann, M. E., D. Berge, H. O. Eggestad & S. M. Vandsemb, 2005. Phosphorus transfer from agricultural areas and its impact on the eutrophication of lakes two long-term integrated studies from Norway. Journal of Hydrology 304: 238–250.
- Blenckner, T., 2005. A conceptual model of climate-related effects on lake ecosystems. Hydrobiologia 533: 1–14.
- Blenckner, T., R. Adrian, D. Livingstone, E. Jennings, G. A. Weyhenmeyer, D. G.
 George, T. Jankowski, M. Jarviken, C. N. Aonghusa, T. Nõges, D. Straile & K.
 Teubner, 2007. Large-scale climatic signatures in lakes across Europe: a metaanalysis. Global Change Biology 13: 1314–1326.
- Borch, H., A. Yri, Ø, Løvstad & S. Turtumøygard, 2007. Tiltaksplan for Årungen. Bioforsk rapport 52 (in Norwegian): 54 pp.

- Deelstra, J., G. H. Ludvigsen, A. Pengerud, H. O. Eggestad, G. Tveiti & L. Øygarden,
 2007. Jord- og vannovervåking i landbruket (JOVA). Skuterudbekken 2006.
 Bioforsk rapport 118 (in Norwegian): 25 pp.
- Dokulil, M. T., 1994. Environmental control of phytoplankton production in turbulent turbid systems. Hydrobiologia 289: 65–72.
- Ensby, S., R. Borgstrøm, G. Langeland, F. Rosland & S. Sanni, 1984. Årungen: tilstand, aktuelle sanerings- og restaureringstiltak: rapport utarbeidet på grunnlag av tverrfaglig forskningsaktivitet i perioden 1980-83 (in Norwegian). Institutt for Georessurs- og Forurensningsforskning, Ås, Norway: 30 pp
- George, G., M. Hurley & D. Hewitt, 2007. The impact of climate change on the physical characteristics of the larger lakes in the English Lake District.Freshwater Biology 52: 1647–1666.
- Hanssen-Bauer, I., C. Achberger, R. E. Benestad, D. Chen & E. J. Førland, 2005. Statistical downscaling of climate scenarios over Scandinavia. Climate Research 29: 255–268.
- Huber, V., R. Adrian & D. Gerten, 2008. Phytoplankton response to climate warming modified by trophic state. Limnology and Oceanography 53: 1–13.
- Jeppesen, E., M. Sondergaard, J. P. Jensen, K. E. Havens, O. Anneville, L. Carvalho,
 M. F. Coveney, R. Deneke, M. T. Dokulil, B. Foy, D. Gerdeaux, S. E. Hampton,
 S. Hilt, K. Kangur, J. Köhler, E. H. H. R. Lammens, T. L. Lauridsen, M. Manca,
 M. R. Miracle, B. Moss, P. Nõges, G. Persson, G. Phillips, R. Portielje, S.
 Romo, C. L. Schelske, D. Straile, I. Tatrai, E. Willén & M. Winder, 2005. Lake
 responses to reduced nutrient loading an analysis of contemporary long-term
 data from 35 case studies. Freshwater Biology 50: 1747-1771.

- Jeppesen, E., M. Meerhoff, B. A. Jacobsen, R. S. Hansen, M. Søndergaard, J. P. Jensen, T. L. Lauridsen, N. Mazzeo & C. W. C. Branco, 2007a: Restoration of shallow lakes by nutrient control and biomanipulation - the successful strategy varies with lake size and climate. Hydrobiologia 581: 269–285.
- Jeppesen, E., M. Sondergaard, M. Meerhoff, T. L. Lauridsen & J. P. Jensen, 2007b. Shallow lake restoration by nutrient loading reduction - some recent findings and challenges ahead. Hydrobiologia 584: 239–252.
- Jeppesen, E., B. Kronvang, M. Meerhoff, M. Sondergaard, K. M. Hansen, H. E. Andersen, T. L. Lauridsen, L. Liboriussen, M. Beklioglu, A. Ozen & J. E. Olesen, 2009. Climate change effects on runoff, catchment phosphorus loading and lake ecological state, and potential adaptations. Journal of Environmental Quality 38: 1930–1941.
- Kankaala, P., J. Huotari, E. Peltomaa, T. Saloranta & A. Ojala, 2006. Methanotrophic activity in relation to methane efflux and total heterotrophic bacterial production in a stratified, humic, boreal lake. Limnology and Oceanography 51:1195–1204.
- Litchman, E., 1998. Population and community responses of phytoplankton to fluctuating light. Oecologia 117: 247–257.
- Lydersen E., K. J. Aanes, S. Andersen, T. Andersen, P. Brettum, T. Bækken, L. Lien, E.
 A. Lindstrøm, J. E. Løvik, M. Mjelde, T. J. Oredalen, A. S. Lyche, R.
 Ropmstad, B. Rørslett & T. M. Saloranta, 2003. THERMOS-projektet:
 Fagrapport 1998-2002. NIVA rapport 4720 (in Norwegian): 119 pp.
- Løvstad, Ø. & T. Krogstad, 1993. Årungen 1992. Eutrofiering, plantenæringsstoffer og blågrønnalger. Institutt for Jordfag, Norges Landbrukshøgskole, Ås, Norway: 17 pp.

- Mooij, W. M., D. Trolle, E. Jeppesen, G. Arhonditsis, P. V. Belolipetsky, D. B. R.
 Chitamwebwa, A. G. Degermendzhy, D. L. DeAngelis, L. N. D. Domis, A. S.
 Downing, J. A. Elliott, C. R. Fragoso, U. Gaedke, S. N. Genova, R. D. Gulati, L.
 Hakanson, D. P. Hamilton, M. R. Hipsey, J. 't Hoen, S. Huelsmann, F. H. Los,
 V. Makler-Pick, T. Petzoldt, I. G. Prokopkin, K. Rinke, S. A. Schep, K.
 Tominaga, A. A. Van Dam, E. H. Van Nes, S. A. Wells & J. H. Janse, 2010.
 Challenges and opportunities for integrating lake ecosystem modelling
 approaches. Aquatic ecology 44: 633–667.
- Nickus, U., K. Bishop, M. Erlandsson, C. D. Evans, M. Forsius, H. Laudon, D. M.
 Livingstone, D. Monteith & H. Thies, 2010. Direct impacts of climate change on freshwater ecosystems. In Kernan, M., R. W. Battarbee & B. Moss (eds),
 Climate change impacts on freshwater ecosystems. Wiley-Blackwell, West
 Sussex: 38–64.
- Nõges, P., M. Kägu & T. Nõges, 2007. Role of climate and agricultural practice in determining matter discharge into large, shallow Lake Võrtsjärv, Estonia. Hydrobiologia 581: 125–134.
- Otnes, J. & E. Ræstad, 1978. Hydrologi i praksis. Ingeniørforlaget, Oslo.
- Padisak, J., E. Hajnal, L. Naselli-Flores, M. T. Dokulil, P. Nõges & T. Zohary, 2010. Convergence and divergence in organization of phytoplankton communities under various regimes of physical and biological control. Hydrobiologia 639: 205–220.
- Reynolds, C. S., S. W. Wiseman, B. M. Godfrey & C. Butterwick, 1983. Some effects of artificial mixing on the dynamics of phytoplankton populations in large limnetic enclosures. Journal of Plankton Research 5: 203–234.

- Riley, M. J. & H. G. Stefan, 1988. MINLAKE: a dynamic lake water quality simulation model. Ecological Modelling 43:155–182.
- Saloranta T. M., 2006. Highlighting the model code selection and application process in policy-relevant water quality modelling. Ecological Modelling 194: 316–327.
- Saloranta T. M. & T. Andersen, 2007. MyLake A multi-year lake simulation model code suitable for uncertainty and sensitivity analysis simulations. Ecological Modelling 207: 45–60.
- Saloranta T. M., M. Forsius, M. Järvinen & L. Arvola, 2009. Impacts of projected climate change on the thermody- namics of a shallow and deep lake in Finland: model simulations and Bayesian uncertainty analysis. Hydrological Research 40: 234–248.
- Schindler, D. W., 1977. Evolution of phosphorus limitation in lakes. Science 195: 260–262.
- Smith, V. H., G. D. Tilman & J.C. Nekola, 1999. Eutrophication: impacts of excess nutrient inputs on freshwater, marine, and terrestrial ecosystems. Environmental Pollution 100: 179–196.
- Straile, D., K. Johnk & H. Rossknecht, 2003a. Complex effects of winter warming on the physicochemical characteristics of a deep lake. Limnology and Oceanography 48, 1432-1438.
- Straile, D., D. M. Livingstone, G. A. Weyhenmeyer & D. G. George, 2003b. The response of freshwater ecosystems to climate variability associated with the North Atlantic Oscillation. In Hurrell, J. W., Y. Kushnir, G. Ottersen & M. Visbeck (eds), The North Atlantic Oscillation: Climate significance and environmental impact. American Geophysical Union, Washington DC: 263-279.

- Tirok, K. & U. Gaedke, 2007. The effect of irradiance, vertical mixing and temperature on spring phytoplankton dynamics under climate change: long-term observations and model analysis. Oecologia 150: 625–642.
- Trenberth, K. E., P. D. Jones, P. Ambenje, R. Bojariu, D. Easterling, A. K. Tank, D.
 Parker, F. Rahimzadeh, J. A. Renwick, M. Rusticucci, B. Soden & P. Zhai,
 2007. Observations: Surface and Atmospheric Climate Change. In Solomon, S.,
 D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K. B. Averyt, M. Tignor & H. L.
 Miller (eds.), Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of
 Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental
 Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge: 235–336.
- Ulén, B., M. Bechmann, J. Fölster, H. P. Jarvie & H. Tunney, 2007. Agriculture as a phosphorus source for eutrophication in the north-west European countries, Norway, Sweden, United Kingdom and Ireland: a review. Soil Use and Management 23: 5–15.
- Weyhenmeyer, G. A., R. Adrian, U. Gaedke, D. M. Livingstone & S. C. Maberly, 2002.
 Response of phytoplankton in European lakes to a change in the North Atlantic
 Oscillation. Verhandlungen des Internationalen Verein Limnologie 28:
 1436–1439.
- Whitehead, P., R. L. Wilby, R. W. Battarbee, M. Kernan & A. J. Wade, 2009. A review of the potential impacts of climate change on surface water quality. Hydrological Sciences Journal 54: 101–123.
- Winder, M. & D. A. Hunter, 2008. Temporal organization of phytoplankton communities linked to physical forcing. Oecologia 156: 179–192.

- Wilhelm, S. & R. Adrian, 2008. Impact of summer warming on the thermal characteristics of a polymictic lake: Consequences for oxygen, nutrients and phytoplankton. Freshwater Biology 53: 226-237.
- Zohary, T., J. Padisak & L. Naselli-Flores, 2010. Phytoplankton in the physical environment: beyond nutrients, at the end, there is some light. Hydrobiologia 639: 261–269.

 Table 1 Input and output data, and observed lake data for the calibration of the

MyLake model and statistics for the ANOVA and PCA analyses

MyLake inputs	MyLake outputs (selected)	Observed lake data		
<i>Meteorological</i> ^{a, f}	Calibration purpose ^a	Calibration purpose		
Air temperature	(every 0.5 m by depth)	(at 7 depths)		
Global radiation	Water temperature	Water temperature ^a		
Cloud cover	TP concentration	TP concentration ^b		
Precipitation	SRP concentration	SRP concentration ^b		
Relative humidity	Chlorophyll concentration	Chlorophyll <i>a</i> concentration ^b		
Wind speed				
	Statistics calculated for PCA			
Runoff ^{a, g}	(volume weighted mean 0-3.0 m)			
Flow volume	TP content			
Water temperature	Mean surface chlorophyll			
Suspended matter flux	Light attenuation coeficient			
TP flux	Thermocline depth			
	Mean epilimnion temperature ^e			
Statistics calculated for PCA	Ice thickness			
Global radiation ^c				
Cloud cover ^c				
Air temperature ^c				
Wind speed ^c				
Precipitation ^c				
Flow volume ^c				
Winter air temperature				
Summer air temperature ^{d,}				
Suspended matter flux ^a				
"Daily data				
^o Biweekly data				
Annual mean				
"Water year basis (October t	hrough September)			
Volume weighted above the	ermocline depth			
'Inferred with data from As meteorological station				
(http://www.umb.no/fagklim/artikkel/meteorologiske-data-for-as)				
^g Inferred with data from Skuterud monitoring station and land use				
ⁿ December through March,	mean			
¹ June through September, me	ean			

Table 2 Parameters involved in calibration based on two-stage Markov chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) application (first stage for three parameters using 2,000 MCMC steps with 1,000 steps for burn-in and second stage for eight parameters using 30,000 MCMC steps with 10,000 for burn-in). MyLake equation numbers refer to the original model description (Saloranta & Andersen, 2007). Median values were chosen among the posterior parameter distribution

	Value	MyLake equation	Unit
Physical parameters			
Open-water vertical diffusion coefficient	5.00E-01	eq. 10	m ² day⁻¹
Wind sheltering coefficient	7.96E-02	eq. 13	—
Minimum possible stability frequency	9.31E-05	eq. 10	sec ⁻²
Biological and chemical parameters			
PAR saturation level for photosynthesis	2.04E-04	eq. 29	mol quanta m ⁻² sec ⁻¹
Particle resuspension mass transfer coefficient	2.94E-05	§ 2.7	m day ⁻¹ , dry sediment
Settling velocity for suspended matter	1.38E+00	eq. 20	m day⁻¹
Settling velocity for chlorophyll	7.31E-02	eq. 20	m day⁻¹
Specific mortality rate of phytoplankton	1.86E-01	eq. 26	day⁻¹
Max specific growth rate of phytoplankton	1.76E+00	eq. 27	day⁻¹
Half saturation inorganic phosphorus concentration for Langmuir isotherm	9.99E+02	eq. 24	mg m⁻³
Saturation level for inorganic phosphorus isotherm	4.96E+04	eq. 24	mg kg⁻¹

Table 3 Model scenarios. The scenarios comprise either original input data (denoted O),

pseudo repeated average year based on 16-years of input data (denoted R), or a

		Model scenarios				
Model inputs	Α	В	С	D	Dt	Dp
Weather						
Global radiation	0	R	0	R	R	R
Cloud cover	0	R	0	R	R	R
Relative humidity	0	R	0	R	R	R
Wind speed	0	R	0	R	R	R
Air pressure	0	R	0	R	R	R
Air temperature	0	R	0	R	Ο	R
Precipitation	0	R	0	R	R	0
Runoff						
Flow volume	0	Ο	R	R	R	R
Suspended matter flux	0	Ο	R	R	R	R
Inflow water temperature	0	Ο	R	R	R	R
TP flux	0	0	R	R	R	R

combination of O and R

Table 4 Summary results for six two-factor within-subject ANOVA ($n = 16 \times 2 \times 2$). Significance of additive and interactive effects of weather (two levels, original O or repeated average R) and loading (two levels, original O or repeated average R) inputs on the six selected model outputs. High *P*-values for interactive effects for all six tests indicate pure additive two-factor model and test for each factor separately. *P*-values below 0.05 are highlighted (shown bold) and indicate significant differences between corresponding sample means

	P-value			
Model outputs	W	L	W×L	
Ice thickness, m	< 0.001	0.839	0.560	
Thermocline depth, m	0.281	0.218	0.398	
Epilimnion temperature, °C	0.014	0.135	0.771	
TP content, kg	0.365	0.088	0.726	
Surface chlorophyll, mg m ⁻³	0.699	< 0.001	0.791	
Light attenuation coefficient, m ⁻¹	0.360	< 0.001	0.836	

Figure captions

Fig. 1 Map of catchment draining into (1) Lake Årungen (59°41'18"N, 10°44'38"E), with the (2) weather station at Ås, (3) Lake Østensjøvannet and (4) the Skuterud monitoring station. Runoff data from the Skuterud sub-catchment (indicated by dark shading) are scaled up according to land area and usage of the rest of the catchment to estimate the total loading to Lake Årungen

Fig. 2 Simulated (line) and observed (circles) lake state variables for water temperature, TP, SRP, and chlorophyll *a* concentrations at seven depths

Fig. 3 Input variability shown as standard deviations on a water year scale (day-by-day, year-to-year variation, n = 16, curves), with the overall 16-year standard deviations indicated by horizontal lines

Fig. 4 Output variability shown as standard deviations on a water year scale (day-byday, year-to-year variation, n = 16) for scenarios A (top of the forward diagonal band), B (bottom of the forward diagonal band), C (top of the backward diagonal band), and D (bottom of the backward diagonal band). See Table 3 for scenario configurations

Fig. 5 Principal component analysis (PCA) loadings for the two greatest components, together with the scores for the two components for 16 water years (letters). The arrows are scaled and therefore only meaningful for comparison within PCA axes



Fig. 1



Fig.2



Fig. 3



- 123 -



Fig. 5